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          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: This hearing

          3  will now come to order. This is the hearing of the

          4  Committee on Economic Development. I am James

          5  Sanders, Jr., the Chair, and we are going to finish

          6  some old business and then address some new

          7  business.

          8                 Today we're going to speak about

          9  zoned equivalent areas, ZEAs. As you may remember,

         10  my friends, we had 19 ZEAs that came before us in

         11  days gone by.

         12                 These ZEAs are authorized by the New

         13  York State Legislature and designated by the New

         14  York State Department of Economic Development, and

         15  they are census tracks that have poverty and

         16  unemployment demographics that are equivalent to

         17  that found in empire zones.

         18                 We have done the due diligence on the

         19  issue of ZEAs, and out of the 19, we have found that

         20  16 are ready.

         21                 I see I've lost Council Member

         22  Gerson.

         23                 We are going to put this to a vote my

         24  friends, on ZEAs. I encourage you to vote yes on

         25  this issue. We have done the due diligence on the 19
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          2  of which 16 are ready right now.

          3                 Are there any questions that we can

          4  raise on this issue?

          5                 I should find out if there are any

          6  speakers before we go to a vote on this particular

          7  issue, the issue of ZEAs.

          8                 Okay, I'm waiting for Council Member

          9  Gerson.

         10                 All right, since we have everyone

         11  here for this particular issue, I will start the

         12  vote and therefore leave it open so when Council

         13  Member Gerson joins us.

         14                 Would you be kind enough, Mr.

         15  Parliamentarian, to take a vote for the issue on the

         16  Committee on Economic Development?

         17                 COUNCIL CLERK: Sanders.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Aye.

         19                 COUNCIL CLERK: Gioia.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA: I vote yes.

         21  Thank you.

         22                 COUNCIL CLERK: Dilan.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Aye.

         24                 COUNCIL CLERK: Gerson.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: May I be

                                                            7

          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  excused to explain my vote?

          3                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: By all means.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: I vote aye,

          5  and I just want to thank you, Mr. Chair, for your

          6  indulgence. We have a hearing of the Select

          7  Committee, which you are welcome as soon as you

          8  finish this Committee, and the Committee on

          9  Contracts on the Ground Zero contracting process,

         10  and as I said to our esteemed counsel, Mr. Chair,

         11  Ms. Reid, just a few moments ago, I think going

         12  forward with this new session, we have to endeavor

         13  to work with central staff to find a way to avoid

         14  these type of conflicts, but I thank you, again, for

         15  your indulgence, and I do vote aye and I appreciate

         16  your leadership on this as on all issues.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Full acceptance.

         18  And my heart is with you. If I could get my body

         19  there, it would be a good thing.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GERSON: There you go.

         21                 COUNCIL CLERK: Gonzalez.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ: Aye.

         23                 COUNCIL CLERK: By a vote of five in

         24  the affirmative, zero in the negative, no

         25  abstentions, the item is adopted.
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          2                 Council Members, please sign the

          3  Committee reports.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: We will leave

          5  the vote open on this issue.

          6                 I do want to recognize that we have

          7  also -- in fact, let me do this right. I have not

          8  even said who is here.

          9                 Council Member Gerson, who had to go

         10  next door to co-chair a Committee on Lower Manhattan

         11  Development was here, Council Member Gioia also has

         12  some urgent business, Council Members Serrano,

         13  Dilan, Gonzalez. And we've been joined by Queens'

         14  best Councilperson arguably, Council Member Weprin.

         15                 And since we're going to hold that

         16  vote open, we're going to leave the vote open, but

         17  in this part of the hearing, so that as soon as we

         18  are joined by Councilman McMahon, one or two others,

         19  we can go to the hearing that I suspect has brought

         20  most of us together today.

         21                 Thank you for your indulgence. We

         22  will take a ten-minute recess.

         23                 COUNCIL CLERK: Clarke, resolution

         24  1068.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: I vote aye.
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          2                 COUNCIL CLERK: The vote now stands at

          3  six in the affirmative, zero in the negative, no

          4  abstentions.

          5                 (Recess taken.)

          6                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Good afternoon,

          7  everyone. My name is Michael McMahon, I'm Chairman

          8  of the City Council Committee on Sanitation and

          9  Solid Waste Management, and I'm joined by my

         10  co-chairman for this afternoon, Councilman James

         11  Sanders, who is the Chairperson of the Committee on

         12  Economic Development. We are joined this morning by

         13  Jose Serrano, from the Bronx, Domenic Recchia from

         14  Brooklyn, Sarah Gonzalez, also from Brooklyn, and

         15  Jim Gennaro from Queens.

         16                 And this is a hearing on Alternative

         17  Innovative Technologies for the disposal of solid

         18  waste, clearly an economic development issue as well

         19  for the City, and so we've decided to do this joint

         20  hearing.

         21                 Today we will hear testimony from

         22  representatives of five organizations that claim to

         23  have developed or perfected new technologies to

         24  dispose of solid waste in an environmentally safe

         25  way, while producing various forms of energy.
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          2                 We are also considering on the

          3  calendar Intro No. 588.

          4                 New York City must submit a new

          5  ten-year long-term Solid Waste Management Plan to

          6  New York State for approval by October of next year.

          7                 At the present time our interim and

          8  long-term plan seem identical, ship out all our

          9  solid waste by truck or rail to out-of-state

         10  privately-owned landfills.

         11                 The ever-increasing cost to dispose

         12  of our solid waste, together with the efforts of

         13  many states to keep our solid waste out of their

         14  back yards tells us to explore other methods of

         15  disposal. Intro No. 588 forces the City to develop a

         16  means other than incineration or landfilling to

         17  dispose of our solid waste by the Year 2012.

         18                 Understand that the strategy of

         19  legislating a mandate a few years out into the

         20  future is one that's been followed in other

         21  municipalities, and that's why we think it may be

         22  the way that it has to be done.

         23                 In addition to making a firm

         24  commitment to reduce, reuse and recycle our waste,

         25  we must at least explore emerging technologies to
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          2  ascertain if there is a better way to dispose of our

          3  solid waste than dumping it in someone else's back

          4  yard.

          5                 We also must explore what economic

          6  benefits the City can derive by encouraging these

          7  processes to be located here, and what we must do to

          8  encourage their development.

          9                 Before we begin the testimony, I

         10  would like to ask my co-chairman, Mr. James Sanders,

         11  for a statement.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you, Chair

         13  McMahon. It's a great thing, I think this is the

         14  first time we've had the pleasure of doing one

         15  together, and it should not be the last.

         16                 Good afternoon. My name is Council

         17  Member James Sanders, Jr. I'm the Chair of Economic

         18  Development, and today I am pleased to be part of a

         19  joint hearing with my colleague, Council Member

         20  Michael McMahon.

         21                 I look forward to our working

         22  together in examining the waste to energy industry,

         23  to explore strategies that will dispose of waste and

         24  efficiently produce energy in ways that are safer

         25  for the environment, while also supporting economic
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          2  development by creating jobs.

          3                 We will hear testimony regarding

          4  gasification and other alternate technologies that

          5  reportedly reduce the volume of waste and generate

          6  various forms of energy while creating little or no

          7  dangerous emissions into the environment. The

          8  hearing will explore whether the fuel and

          9  electricity generated from the process will offset

         10  the cost of operating a waste-to-energy company.

         11                 The hearing should also explore how

         12  other in-products, such as slag (phonetic) can be

         13  sold to remanufacturers, we'll have to get a new

         14  English going here, as a raw material for making

         15  products that can then be profitably sold

         16  nationwide.

         17                 We hope to learn whether these

         18  technologies by creating jobs can help contribute to

         19  the City's economic activity and ease the fiscal

         20  burden on the government in long term.

         21                 We will learn whether Intro. No. 558

         22  serves to diminish the City's reliance on the use of

         23  landfills. And the question really comes down to

         24  this: Are there attractive alternatives that will

         25  benefit the environment and the economy compared to
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          2  the current system?

          3                 I would like to thank Carmen

          4  Cognetta, Roberto Ragone, Beverly Reid and Andrew

          5  Sterrer, for their work on this hearing.

          6                 Chair McMahon, this hearing is yours.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you, Mr.

          8  Chairman, and I join in those thanks for the staff.

          9  And at this time we'd like the representers from

         10  Visy Paper, I'm sorry, Pratt Industries formerly, to

         11  come up. Leanne Lobo from Pratt Industries, David

         12  Leung, Andrew Hayes.

         13                 Why they're setting up, let me say I

         14  know there are a lot who want to testify, and so we

         15  will do our best to get through this as quickly as I

         16  can. I think it's great that we all get an overview

         17  of what's going on, so I'd ask my colleagues, of

         18  course, all your questions, we would love to hear

         19  them, but we'd like to try to get as many, as much

         20  as we can in.

         21                 I also want to stress the importance

         22  of this issue. When we think about the City's budget

         23  and the crisis that we're in, since the closing of

         24  the Fresh Kills Landfill, which is a great thing,

         25  and we'll never go back there, the cost to the City
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          2  has been quite significant in the terms of what it

          3  cost to dispose of our solid waste, and so this is

          4  an issue really that can strike quite a positive

          5  benefit to the City's budget, as well as being a

          6  good thing for the environment.

          7                 I received two letters from the

          8  Administration. One is from the Mayor's legislative

          9  representative John Crotty, which I will read into

         10  the record later after the hearing, but basically

         11  the Administration supports the exploration into

         12  this area, and understandably they are not in favor

         13  of our bill. And the Sanitation Department basically

         14  says the same thing, that the Department, together

         15  with New York City EDC, welcomes for review, the

         16  submission of comprehensive feasible proposals that

         17  could be integrated into the City's long-term solid

         18  waste strategy, and which also provide the City with

         19  sustainable economic environmental benefits. So

         20  they're open for suggestions, I guess, is a way to

         21  simplify it.

         22                 We've also been joined by David

         23  Weprin from Queens, and Andrew Lanza, my colleague

         24  from Staten Island.

         25                 Okay, go ahead. The light on your
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          2  microphone has to be off to be working.

          3                 MS. LOBO: Today we're going to

          4  present the proposal for Staten Island residential

          5  and commercial waste recycling and recovery

          6  facility.

          7                 The facility will provide a long-term

          8  environmental and economic solution that will not

          9  rely on Indian Point landfill or incinerator.

         10                 Full technologies that we are

         11  considering are actually proven technology. One

         12  supplier has numerous installations across Germany,

         13  Italy and another proposed for Belgium.

         14                 The process basically involves two

         15  stages. The first stage involves taking away steam

         16  and stabilizing through heat treatment in sealed

         17  containers.

         18                 Stage two involves taking that

         19  material which is now dried and pathogens are being

         20  killed and sorting that through efficient mechanical

         21  separation to remove recyclables, such as metal,

         22  glass and plastic, as well as contaminants from the

         23  metal stream, such as batteries.

         24                 The remaining fraction is a high

         25  calorific fuel, which is clean and would be used in
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          2  a gasified boiler for electricity and gas,

          3  electricity and energy replacement.

          4                 So, these are some photos of some

          5  actual plants that are in operation in Germany, in

          6  Driston and other parts.

          7                 So, basically the financial benefits

          8  of this facility will result in a savings of up to

          9  $30 million per year to the City of New York.

         10                 These would be comprised of a $60 per

         11  ton fee, a tipping fee, which would result in a $10

         12  million savings, compared to up to $100 per ton to

         13  be fee for landfills.

         14                 Parent gas subsidies would also

         15  result in about $3 million per year, as the power

         16  produced from the gasified boiler would replace

         17  Pratt Industries reliance on natural gas in the

         18  current boiler.

         19                 Jobs would also be generated from the

         20  proposal during construction and operation. It will

         21  also result in complete reuse and recycling of the

         22  waste stream. No landfill would be required and it

         23  will eliminate the dependents upon other states for

         24  an end disposal point.

         25                 So, it also becomes an opportunity
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          2  for economic development, replacing natural

          3  resources, no off-island transport, and capital

          4  would also be raised by private industry as to $80

          5  million investment.

          6                 The construction of this facility

          7  would be a modular system which would allow for

          8  growth in the population of Staten Island, in any

          9  increased waste production.

         10                 The environmental benefits of the

         11  proposal would basically be a total recovery,

         12  recycling and reuse of the waste stream. Reduced

         13  transport exhaust emissions and the waste from

         14  Staten Island would be responsively handled on

         15  Staten Island itself.

         16                 Additionally, the water that would be

         17  recovered from the waste stream, about 24 percent of

         18  the waste stream is actually water, would be used as

         19  processed water in the current Pratt Industries

         20  paper machine on Staten Island.

         21                 Additionally, no personal contact

         22  would be involved with the waste within the

         23  facility, and the paper recycling residues from our

         24  current paper machine on Staten Island would be

         25  beneficially reused in the process.
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          2                 This process would also involve

          3  state-of-the-art gasified boiler technology, and as

          4  a result you can complete byproduct reuse from that

          5  gasified boiler.

          6                 In the end it will increase the

          7  recycling rate on Staten Island from 20 percent up

          8  to 30 percent.

          9                 This is an overview of the waste

         10  stream off Staten Island showing a curbside

         11  recycling rate of 20 percent, which was average over

         12  the years from '97 to 2000.

         13                 The process that we are proposing

         14  could add an additional ten percent to that

         15  recycling stream, which is almost a 50 percent

         16  increase on the recycling rate.

         17                 Twenty-four percent of the waste

         18  stream again would be water that would be reused in

         19  the process of the paper machine, and the resulting,

         20  remaining 46 percent would be used as a high

         21  calorific clean fuel for a gasified boiler.

         22                 MR. LEUNG: Good afternoon,

         23  Councilmen. I would like to address some issues that

         24  actually people have some misconception about what

         25  we are trying to do.
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          2                 Well, if you look at a traditional

          3  waste to energy incineration, which we are not

          4  trying to do right here, what the primary objective

          5  is basically to burn the waste, to minimize the

          6  landfill. This is what they want, if they can

          7  produce electricity that they can put back to

          8  electricity grid, that is a bonus. But this is not

          9  what we are here to propose as the whole overall

         10  concept for zero waste emissions.

         11                 What we are trying to propose here is

         12  actually a complete material and energy benefit

         13  beneficial reuse. So when you look at our diagrams,

         14  the main objective of our concept is actually to

         15  extract as many recyclables and reused material as

         16  we can to get back to the recycled sector. And by

         17  doing that we actually have a very clean byproduct

         18  that comes out, and we use that clean byproduct as a

         19  fuse to produce energy and electricity for our

         20  current consumption in the paper operation in Staten

         21  Island, and that itself will basically replace

         22  natural gas and electricity that we are doing at the

         23  end. This is actually a beneficial energy

         24  replacement instead of an incinerator that we are

         25  not trying to do here.
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          2                 So, when you look at the composition

          3  of the field compared to what an incineration is, it

          4  is homogeneous, it is high energy, it is clean, and

          5  at the end of the day it is a fuel that is going to

          6  replace what we are using right now on site

          7  regarding natural gas and electricity.

          8                 Our paper machine operation process

          9  has been running for a few years. We are not trying

         10  to create an extra process to try to justify that we

         11  use that energy, because we do have that requirement

         12  for energy use.

         13                 So, this is basically the field that

         14  you can produce from one of the proposed process,

         15  which is called hot process. And there will be

         16  emissions and we will try our best to look at all of

         17  the available state-of-the-art technology, and they

         18  are all proven technology, to reduce all of the

         19  concerns of emissions, whether it is nitrogen

         20  dioxide, whether it is acidic sulfur dioxide,

         21  hydrogen chloride, VOC, hydrogen carbons, dioxins.

         22  We are looking at all of the means to try to reduce

         23  that, and at the end we basically will have no

         24  dangerous emissions to the environment.

         25                 And this is actually a full diagram
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          2  that actually shows how a concept is actually

          3  different from the other people that are proposing.

          4  What we are proposing is we treat all the Staten

          5  Island waste with consideration of the growth in the

          6  population, we also treat the recycling residue that

          7  we are basically producing right now, as a byproduct

          8  of our paper machine, and we treat both of those in

          9  our recycling and recovery facility.

         10                 We extract as many recyclable and

         11  recoverable materials out there which will include

         12  aluminum, other ferrous metals, glass and various

         13  grades of plastics.

         14                 We also extract as many water-outs

         15  (sic) from the waste as possible, and we reuse that

         16  water in our paper machine operation, which means

         17  that we're basically reducing the overall water

         18  consumption of our operations.

         19                 And we also use that as beneficial

         20  energy replacement, which is that we also save

         21  natural gas and electricity to provide steam and

         22  power for our current paper machine consumptions.

         23  And if you look at the bottom summary tables, you

         24  probably will have a much clearer picture of what we

         25  are trying to do.
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          2                 We are basically trying to remove

          3  370,000 tons per year of landfill. We're trying to

          4  extract 90,000 tons of water and reuse it in our

          5  process. We are trying to decrease or basically zero

          6  out our natural gas consumption on site, and we also

          7  bring the electricity consumption, which we will be

          8  using in our paper machine operations.

          9                 And this is just some of the pictures

         10  of the process that's running in Germany. As you can

         11  see, the process is very clean. What they are having

         12  is they are having a truck that they deliver the

         13  waste. They transport the waste into the dry

         14  facility which is completely air sealed. There will

         15  be no emissions into there, into the environment,

         16  and best of all is this operation itself is

         17  automated, which means there will be no human

         18  interaction on the waste, everything is

         19  computerized, including the crane.

         20                 This is just part of the material

         21  that can separate it out, and this is from one of

         22  the plants that they did, and actually goes through

         23  the glass and ceramics, but this is what we are

         24  proposing to do, so we basically will go to the

         25  extent of separating different colors of glass as
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          2  well. And this is part of the metal, and the other

          3  one is basically a very pure stream of aluminum

          4  metals.

          5                 And this is the end of our

          6  presentations.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you very

          8  much. And I just want to explain to my colleagues, I

          9  don't know if you saw in the press over the weekend,

         10  there was a story about how the Sanitation

         11  Department has issued a request for proposal

         12  site-specific to Staten Island. So, I think that's

         13  why your proposal is very specific to Staten Island

         14  and the numbers that work for Staten Island is sort

         15  of what you're dealing with, but certainly these

         16  proposals would work in any location. And those of

         17  you who don't know, Visy, or Pratt Industries, are

         18  the ones who run the paper recycling plant on Staten

         19  Island right now, so their concept would be to use

         20  the energy or the fuel from this process to power,

         21  if you will, their paper recycling plant. And

         22  actually, we went and took a tour, and many of you

         23  know that, so I just wanted to clarify that.

         24                 I also wanted to say before we

         25  started that those who are concerned and see visions
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          2  of smoke stacks and think that we are in any way

          3  proposing incineration should take heed that that is

          4  not what we are talking about here today, but the

          5  point is simply this: The concept of incineration as

          6  it existed in 1980 is quite different in the Year

          7  2003. We are now talking about great advances in

          8  technology, and what we're trying to find out here

          9  today is whether or not those advances have

         10  progressed enough that we can find an

         11  environmentally friendly way to process our waste to

         12  use it as a resource.

         13                 The day will come when that happens,

         14  the question is, and what we are looking to find out

         15  here is whether or not we are at that day or not,

         16  and when we had met previously I had asked for data

         17  runs on the emissions from the facilities in Germany

         18  and also given projections of what type of emissions

         19  this facility would produce, and that's something

         20  that you will provide the Committee with as soon as

         21  possible? And so then, my members, we will give you

         22  copies of that, and also so everybody knows, what

         23  type of emissions we're talking about.

         24                 Questions. Council Member Sanders.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you, Chair
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          2  McMahon.

          3                 We've also been joined by Brooklyn's

          4  best Council Members, Reyna and Recchia. Although

          5  Reyna, should we call her a Queens member now? I

          6  guess we can't.

          7                 I  have several questions but I'm

          8  going to make them brief. If you could just respond

          9  to the concept of zero waste, is this possible, does

         10  the technology exist?

         11                 In terms of Germany itself, I am also

         12  interested in knowing the pollution levels, what is

         13  the output, versus what we're winning, are we

         14  getting more than we're getting rid of over there?

         15                 Many of our possible sites, New York

         16  City is in a high-asthma zone, so I'm concerned

         17  about those things. How far away from the major

         18  cities are these plants in Germany? Are they taking

         19  place miles away, or is this something in this City?

         20                 I'll stop there and I will respect

         21  the process so my colleagues will have a chance up

         22  at bat.

         23                 MR. MAYES: Andrew Mayes from Visy. I

         24  must actually apologize to you, Councilman, for not

         25  having that information. I will get that
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          2  information, and I'll get it very soon, and make

          3  sure you're informed of that.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: That's fair

          5  enough.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Council Member

          8  Gennaro.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENNARO: Thank you,

         10  Mr. Chairman.

         11                 I just want to -- I know in your

         12  remarks, Mr. Chairman, you indicated that we're not

         13  talking about burning garbage here, but this

         14  process, it seems to me, is not too far from that.

         15  It seems to me that your process, as I understand

         16  it, is to keep the waste and then separate the waste

         17  and burn the rest. It sounds like a pretty

         18  traditional process, not too far advanced from our

         19  mass burn facilities, as you explain that there is a

         20  difference, now you are taking the step of drying

         21  out the waste and doing that, but it doesn't seem

         22  that your technology rises to the level of some of

         23  those that have come before us in the hearing last

         24  year, and some of those that we're going to hear

         25  from today that, you know, invoke other more
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          2  progressive technologies, like hydrolysis,

          3  gasification, things that are a little more

          4  high-tech. Now, you can argue that those things have

          5  not been proven, they're still on the shelf, they're

          6  still in the testtube, and what you have is ready,

          7  here and now, but it seems that your technology is a

          8  lot closer to standard mass burn technology than

          9  others that we've heard from and will hear from. How

         10  do you respond to that?

         11                 MR. LEUNG: Actually, I didn't

         12  actually go through all the technical issues of the

         13  projects because probably it is not a good time to

         14  bring it up here but --

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENNARO: It's as good

         16  a time as any. This is the hearing. This is the

         17  place.

         18                 MR. LEUNG: But regarding the

         19  beneficial energy replacement facility, that we want

         20  to call it, that basically is a gasification

         21  process. So there is an advancement there, and in

         22  the back end of all of fuel gas treatment, we

         23  basically use all the best technology that is

         24  available at this stage to clean out all the

         25  emissions, so all the emissions basically will meet
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          2  all the federal standards.

          3                 And I know that there will be a

          4  concern that maybe this process itself is not

          5  producing any other byproduct, if I can say relative

          6  to the other advanced technology. I think from this

          7  we actually have to assume, actually look at the

          8  whole overall concept, because we can use other

          9  technologies to create oil, tar, synthesis gas

         10  (phonetic) and things like that that will actually

         11  fit into this overall concept that we can extract as

         12  many as we can, both in terms of material and

         13  energy, and then feed it back to the process. I

         14  mean, what if we have a stream of hydrogen? It is

         15  not going to be used anywhere in our paper making,

         16  and that mix not fit very well into the whole

         17  overall process, compared to the other technologies.

         18                 MR. MAYES: If I could summarize a

         19  little? We certainly feel it is different to

         20  traditional mass burn, we have been out and had to

         21  look at some traditional mass burn facilities.

         22                 We feel that what's been proposed is

         23  a composting process that basically achieves drying.

         24  That drying allows us to gain the maximum that you

         25  can get out of recyclables. It's very difficult to
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          2  sort out the recyclables while it's all wet. I mean

          3  that's just a sort of physical thing.

          4                 So, there we feel we provide a

          5  pivotal point for recyclables, and we can get the

          6  maximum out. We certainly feel that that's a great

          7  emphasis. We also, of course, get the water out. It

          8  differs greatly from traditional mass burn and that

          9  the fuel we produce is clean, and it is consistent,

         10  and that can give you a consistent result, which is

         11  unavailable out of mass burn technologies.

         12                 Furthermore, it allows a far better

         13  quality. We all know that there is going to be ash

         14  out of this. We're looking for beneficial reuse out

         15  of that ash. And it allows a far better quality of

         16  ash than what you'll get out of a mass -- excuse me,

         17  I'm not quite used to this -- out of a mass burn

         18  facility.

         19                 We don't believe it's possible to

         20  achieve good reuse of ash out of one of those

         21  facilities.

         22                 The other thing is that our

         23  paper-making definitely does offer an opportunity in

         24  terms of overall efficiency for this process. This

         25  may apply to others, as well, but we believe this is
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          2  a good process, for us to put together a case, a

          3  financial case, for this, and that is that we use to

          4  try and give it -- we use a low quality steam, a low

          5  pressure, low-value steam. You will see where you

          6  have power plants who run the large condensing

          7  units, you see the big steam, the plume coming off

          8  those - you won't have that because that, for us, is

          9  the paper machine. Now that energy in other ways is

         10  lost. So, we feel certainly we're able to more

         11  efficiently than just about anybody else utilize

         12  that energy out of a process like this.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENNARO: Certainly I

         14  would grant you, and I don't want to belabor this,

         15  but certainly I would grant you that it's a step up

         16  from mass burn technology, but I think as New York

         17  City moves into some of the more advanced high-tech

         18  approach to garbage management, I was hoping for

         19  something a little higher tech. If it's not

         20  available, then it's not available.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Could I say one

         22  thing, Council member? I know that they truncated

         23  their presentation in order so we could be

         24  expeditious with everyone else, may I make a

         25  recommendation that maybe you meet one on one with
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          2  Council Member Gennaro, who does head up the

          3  Environmental Protection Committee, and they have

          4  more thorough explanation and slides that I think

          5  relate to the gasification process, again I'm not

          6  saying that it's all perfect, but they can't explain

          7  everything here, and maybe that would -- it is a

          8  more modern method, I don't know if it's a perfect

          9  one or not, and we won't know until we see the

         10  emission runs, and that will be something that I'll

         11  share with you, as well, okay?

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENNARO: Thank you,

         13  Mr. Chairman.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Council Member

         15  Reyna.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Good afternoon.

         17  I just wanted to find out, I missed perhaps a

         18  portion of the presentation, but I wanted to compare

         19  this project as far as its future existence and how

         20  it would relieve some of our communities most

         21  burdened communities, as far as waste facilities are

         22  concerned.

         23                 In my district, for instance, we have

         24  commercial waste, 70 percent of it is processed in

         25  one community board; how would this facility help
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          2  with alleviating some of that at all?

          3                 MR. MAYES: The proposal we've been

          4  working on to date obviously is for all of Staten

          5  Island waste out of three-bin system, so they have a

          6  recyclable bin for paper --

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: This is for

          8  borough sufficiency?

          9                 MR. MAYES: Sorry?

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: This --

         11                 MR. MAYES: This will be for Staten

         12  Island Borough self-sufficiency, yes.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: But I also just

         15  add that, if it works in one location, it could work

         16  in another location.

         17                 The reason I mentioned before, they

         18  brought the proposal forward because they run the

         19  paper recycling plant on Staten Island and they're

         20  responding to a City RFP, but the other

         21  technologies, as well as theirs that we will hear if

         22  we get to that point, and certainly that would be a

         23  relief for those neighborhoods, because you wouldn't

         24  have the waste transfer stations, the waste would go

         25  to these facilities and be handled accordingly, if
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          2  environmentally acceptable and make energy as well.

          3                 Okay, thank you very much. Thank you.

          4                 Okay, next from Changing World

          5  Technologies, Brian Appel, and Alan Libshutz.

          6                 Okay, are you guys ready?

          7                 MR. APPEL: I'm loading up. Thirty

          8  more seconds.

          9                 I'm having technical difficulties, it

         10  looks like.

         11                 Okay, we're ready, Mr. Speaker.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thanks for the

         13  promotion. Go ahead.

         14                 MR. APPEL: Okay, thank you for having

         15  us here. I hope everyone can hear me. I'm Brian

         16  Appel, Chairman and CEO of Changing World

         17  Technologies. With me is Alan Libshutz, he's the

         18  President of Changing World Technologies. We're the

         19  company that can turn almost anything into oil. If

         20  we look at the process we developed, we can take any

         21  kind of waste stream, it doesn't matter if it's

         22  solids or liquid, mix it in a big grinder, using

         23  just water temperature and pressure and produce a

         24  high grade oil, a gas and a solid, with no emissions

         25  and no secondary waste stream.
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          2                 If we look at the potential renewable

          3  products that are available on a continuing basis,

          4  it's enormous. You have, from the agricultural

          5  community you have crop residuals, animal manure,

          6  sewage, you have plastics, you have municipal waste,

          7  you have tires, but we can take all that without any

          8  separation and convert it into an oil, gas and a

          9  solid.

         10                 When we look at the renewable

         11  portfolio standards, we're requiring energy

         12  companies to go into solar and to wind, and that's

         13  something that the energy companies within the City

         14  are very good at. They provide gas, they provide

         15  power stations using oil, so we give them a

         16  renewable oil that will meet or exceed any of the

         17  clean fuel standards.

         18                 When we look at municipal waste

         19  solutions, the good news is the collection systems

         20  will remain intact.

         21                 We have had technology limitations on

         22  what we do but when we look at municipal waste,

         23  sewage, sludge, medical and industrial waste, that

         24  infrastructure is already in place to handle and

         25  pick up that waste. What we're looking for is a
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          2  solution to close the landfills, or to eliminate

          3  incineration or gasification.

          4                 We look at municipal solid waste, we

          5  look at it no different than any industry, whether

          6  it's our current joint venture partner Canagra

          7  Foods, or our proposed tire partner, we would just

          8  draw a line at the factory. In the case of municipal

          9  waste, all the waste that's produced from

         10  municipalities will be processed in our machine and

         11  out come oil, gas and carbon.

         12                 This idea is real simple. It came

         13  from copying what happens at subduction zones. You

         14  have, this is where oil is formed. You have a

         15  tactonic plate, water and organic material fall down

         16  through a crack or a fissure. They are subject to

         17  temperature and pressures and you have formations of

         18  things like the tar pits, tar sands, the Venezuelan

         19  Orinoka tar belt. If you go down a little further

         20  you get your deep-end activity, your copper, your

         21  gold is formed, so the earth recycles its heavy

         22  elements this way, and then the light element is

         23  spread through the biosphere when something a Mount

         24  St. Helen blows her top so the potassium and sulfur

         25  spread through the biosphere.
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          2                 All we do is put in pipes what

          3  happens at these subduction zones. We control the

          4  temperatures and pressures, so we don't produce any

          5  tars or asphaltines or any bad actors.

          6                 Carbon is earth's energy currency.

          7  We're 50 percent carbon, the plants are 50 percent

          8  carbon, everyone wants to buy the recyclables, the

          9  plastics, the HTPE, the PET, they want to buy the

         10  ferrous, the non-ferrous and the glass, there's

         11  money in there.

         12                 What's left over, no different than

         13  the auto shredder industry found out, is a

         14  conglomeration of mainly paper, rubber and mixed

         15  plastics. That's what this process is good at, but

         16  it's also carbons so it fits into the natural energy

         17  currency.

         18                 I want to go through the science real

         19  quickly, because when we were featured on Discover

         20  Magazine, the story seemed too good to be true.

         21                 I want to break down our technology

         22  into just these six groups to show why of course

         23  it's possible to make oil out of these kind of

         24  products. If you look at molecularly what happens,

         25  it would be a miracle that it didn't turn into oil.
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          2  When we look at the characterization of municipal

          3  waste, it is difficult at best. I'm sure that we're

          4  all trying to get a characterization from

          5  Sanitation, it's not easy, but we still can break

          6  down without the percentages, fats, carbohydrates,

          7  proteins, we now know that from Dr. Atkin's work,

          8  minerals, metals, hydrocarbons and water.

          9                 We need to have a little bit of an

         10  understanding of what I'm about to tell you and to

         11  get into the economics of why this is so viable. So,

         12  I want to take you through just a minute of the

         13  technology of why it's obvious that we can turn this

         14  all into oil.

         15                 When we take the back of a food

         16  label, we list fats, carbohydrates and proteins. We

         17  also list minerals, iron and calcium. We get a

         18  little hung up with sodium, so that's there also.

         19  You take the back of your Coke can, it has this. It

         20  also says water. The only thing that's missing from

         21  the six groups that I showed you before was

         22  hydrocarbons. And what's a hydrocarbon? Well, it's

         23  really not that complicated. Hydrocarbon methane,

         24  the KeySpan is burning natural gas, piped through a

         25  street, it's mainly methane. You bottle propane, you
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          2  have for your barbecues to make your hotdogs and

          3  your picnics. Octane, that's C-8, that's 8 carbons

          4  long, that's the octane rating of gasoline. So it's

          5  not complicated. C-16 is the number that we measured

          6  diesel fuel, the cetane number is 16 carbon chain,

          7  so that's the diesel number.

          8                 Water are fats, and those who can't

          9  see, I'm grabbing my stomach. What are fats? We

         10  heard the term triglycerides from the doctor, you

         11  have too high triglycerides. But basically they're

         12  three fatty acids with a glycerol and alcohol

         13  backbone.

         14                 When we look at fats after they're

         15  split apart, it's very interesting that palmitic

         16  acid, you're bulk chemical in Vaseline Intensive

         17  Care, Nivia, whatever, looks identical to cetane,

         18  which is your rating for your diesel fuel.

         19                 Now let's look at proteins. Proteins

         20  are just strings of many amino acids. There's 20

         21  amino acids, what's an amino acid. Well, they are

         22  chains also of carbon. They have a carboxylic group

         23  and they have a nitrogen group on the end.

         24                 Carbohydrates, when I look at the

         25  blood-sugar going through my body, there are six
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          2  carbons. They're not shown here, but C-6. If I look

          3  at sucrose, the table sugar that we put into our

          4  coffee or tea this morning. If I look at starches or

          5  paper or anything else, they're just strings of

          6  sugar. So, once again, the fats, carbohydrates and

          7  proteins can be converted into hydrocarbons.

          8                 When I look at plastics, the missing

          9  link here is there's a lot of mixed plastics,

         10  whether it's polyethylene, polyvinyl chloride,

         11  polypropoline, HDPE, there is a number of different

         12  plastic streams, but they start as carbon, they're

         13  just polymers. So, obviously they're going to break

         14  down no different than a tire made with oil into

         15  something that would be a hydrocarbon.

         16                 And if anyone read the Discover

         17  Magazine, you'll see the Discover writer was all

         18  excited because we actually handle polyvinyl

         19  chlorides and we believe no one else can. That's a

         20  problem when you combust it because of the doxins

         21  furons of melting your grates and ruining your

         22  boilers and everything else.

         23                 Now let's look at the metals.

         24  Everyone is trying to get metals. The auto shredder

         25  people taught us how to take a whole car, a truck,
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          2  get the ferrous, non-ferrous, get the glass, but

          3  when we look at iron, aluminum, copper, all the

          4  minerals, even mercury, lead, silica, we know how to

          5  get those, those are just recovering solids.

          6                 Our process is really simple. We're

          7  going to talk about taking the garbage. Not the

          8  recyclables, because we already know the recyclables

          9  have a value. We already know that we can take $60,

         10  $70 a ton and pay the City to turn it into $250,

         11  $300 a ton, because there's money in HDPE, milk

         12  cartons and PET and ferrous and non-ferrous.

         13                 We take this material, the garbage

         14  portion, after the auto shredder residue, the stuff

         15  that we consider real garbage, the fats, the bones,

         16  the feathers, the paper, all that, the film, we

         17  shred it in water, we pressurize it and heat it, we

         18  go through a first stage, the different stages are

         19  really important because if you have multiple

         20  stages, you can deal with the environmental bad

         21  actors. I'm talking sulfur, nitrogen, particulates,

         22  I'm talking long carbon chains, poly-aromatic

         23  hydrocarbons, you have the ability to go capture

         24  those into their natural state.

         25                 So, we cooked that material, we then
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          2  separate the water, we recycle water, we pull out

          3  the minerals. We then take that fatty acid layer,

          4  that proteins, the carbohydrates and crack that into

          5  a gasoline diesel weight fuel that has none of the

          6  bad actors, no ash and none of the other things that

          7  if you go then to burn that fuel, it's going to

          8  compound your problem even more severe.

          9                 This is a little hard to see, because

         10  it's multiple step, that's your fat, bones,

         11  feathers, paper packing, we cook that, we're left

         12  with an organic oil, you can call it a crude oil,

         13  and your minerals. If you think of cooking the

         14  things I'm talking about, your calcium, your iron,

         15  your magnesium, that's going to make a mineral. And

         16  then we crack that and then we further separate into

         17  your nafta cuts (phonetic), your kerosene cuts. This

         18  is really high-quality oil, almost like a number one

         19  distillate.

         20                 Numerous crises in the making, that's

         21  why we're assembled here, we have huge issues. But

         22  the real big one as related to these emission

         23  concerns is asthma. An awful lot of people in our

         24  City have asthma. Whether it's because of the coal

         25  plants that don't put emission technologies --
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          2  Elliot Spitzer has been fighting these for a very

          3  long time, whether it's when we incinerate or

          4  combust, but when you cook something, and as the

          5  Councilman said, in one chamber, you're

          6  incinerating, and if you have things like sulfur,

          7  nitrogen, mercury, you are going to complex and make

          8  all sorts of bad actors that are going to go up

          9  through a stack.

         10                 Now, we might have environmentally

         11  regulated emissions, but there's none for mercury.

         12  You're going to find mercury, because we're dumping

         13  the cars, they're in switches, they're in our

         14  Honeywell, stat controls, they're everywhere. There

         15  is no current emissions for mercury, so we want to

         16  exceed those standards, and we want to be able to

         17  take the mercury out of anything that we're doing.

         18                 Our process, it's obvious there will

         19  be no ocean-dumping, incineration, gasification or

         20  any landfilling. There will be no additional

         21  transportation, no double-handling of this material.

         22  Once it goes into the machine, it's done.

         23                 You will be able to reclaim valuable

         24  land. It's a sensitive issue for Fresh Kills, and we

         25  won't discuss that, but you can go after these
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          2  brownfield sites. You will have immediate clean fuel

          3  to meet emergency management services near and dear

          4  to the people of this City's hearts. When we brought

          5  in all that diesel equipment, if we brought in clean

          6  diesel to burn into those rigs that we had to use

          7  for emergency management services, it might have

          8  been less pollution and less emissions.

          9                 How did we get here? We built a pilot

         10  plant in the Philadelphia Navy Yard. We went through

         11  an environmental assessment. I'm going through my

         12  third fastest environmental assessment in the

         13  history of the Navy. That is a proctological

         14  examination of environmental standards that I never

         15  wish to go through again. I'm going through the

         16  third one.

         17                 We've established the technology. Out

         18  of this came the first commercial design, with our

         19  joint venture partner Canagra Foods. We've

         20  established that joint venture. We've received

         21  Environmental Protection Agency grants and DOE

         22  grants totalling over fourteen and a half million.

         23  We've established a municipal sewage sludge protocol

         24  with the City of Philadelphia, where they have just

         25  made us innovative entrepreneurs of the year.
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          2                 We've received a medical infectious

          3  waste approval. We were going to do Plum Island,

          4  which is the mythical place at the end of Long

          5  Island that wanted to go to a bio-level 4 facility,

          6  it's a bio-level 3.  There's only five bio-level 4

          7  facilities in the whole world. The Russians have

          8  one, the French, we have two, that was going to be

          9  the fifth or the sixth. It's under Homeland

         10  Security. You have to totally destroy that material.

         11  So pathological vectors in our process will be

         12  destroyed. There will be nothing, whether it's

         13  anthrax, eboli, if it happens to be in that feed.

         14  With terrorism we don't know what's in these feeds

         15  anymore.

         16                 Key considerations. I'm just going to

         17  say that we now know our operational and capital

         18  cost. A year ago I wouldn't have known that. It's a

         19  reasonable chance for these technologies to succeed.

         20  Can they be permitted? Can they be stopped?

         21                 Who has the liability in the landfill

         22  once we truck it to Virginia or to St. Kitts? Who is

         23  going to be liable for the liability in the

         24  landfill? It's cradle to grave. And where are the

         25  trains and the barges going to go? The main focus
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          2  for us is, we keep sanitation in its core business.

          3  They'll be able to do snow removal, pick-ups, and

          4  all the other stuff that sanitation should be doing,

          5  instead of worrying about where they're going to

          6  take their garbage.

          7                 If we look at a 1,000-ton a day

          8  plant, this is generic, okay? This is not site

          9  specific. It will take, there's some noise because

         10  we shred the equipment, but it's in a contained area

         11  where we appropriately deal with the noise. It will

         12  be on ten to 12 acres. You'll have about 120,000

         13  plus square feet of space. We would propose in

         14  closing the truck cueing for about 12 trucks, pull

         15  out the exhaust and put it through our bio-filter.

         16  You would have minimal exiting truck transfers.

         17  Sixty-five trucks approximately going in. We'd have

         18  about 12 out. How is that possible? Well, we're not

         19  shipping water, that's 40 to 50 percent. You'll only

         20  be shipping oil, it's more dense, if you think about

         21  waste it's fluffy, so you'd be minimizing the waste.

         22  So, you'd only have about 12 trucks going out.

         23                 Process emissions, it's a closed

         24  system with virtually no emissions.

         25                 There's no stacks, we only combust
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          2  the natural gas in the process. The water exceeds,

          3  the water that's discharged meets or exceeds any

          4  discharge standard. We've done our test, we're just

          5  a trickle filter would pass USEPA drinking water

          6  standards. I'm not going to sit here and drink it,

          7  but I'm telling you that's what the test would show.

          8                 Permitting. We have no statutory

          9  forgiveness on our technology. We will not sit here

         10  before the different Council's community group with

         11  opposition. We do not ask for any statutory

         12  forgiveness.

         13                 Our first plant, we got a waiver in

         14  31 days. They gave it to us because we had no

         15  emissions.

         16                 We have no stacks, we do not combust

         17  any material. And this was a 200-ton-a-day plant

         18  producing over 500 barrels of gasoline late fuel

         19  every day.

         20                 Presorting. Yes, there's going to be

         21  presorting. Depends on when we get it and how we

         22  structure the deal. We look at presorting as an

         23  Achilles heel, we think it's great. Auto shredder

         24  people taught us how to get the metals and the

         25  plastics. You can do it very appropriately and very
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          2  cleverly.

          3                 Look at this 1,000-ton-a-day plant.

          4  Capital costs, including working capital, there's no

          5  government funds required, we raised $80 million

          6  without any government funds, those grants for

          7  people wanting us to put our plants in their states.

          8                 If we look at just a private equity

          9  investment, it $26 million, of course, government

         10  obligations and non-recourse, obviously the City can

         11  do more easily.

         12                 We're looking at operational costs

         13  per year of less than $22 million. About 102

         14  employees, about an average salary of close to

         15  $15,000 a year. Why? Because these are basically

         16  bio-refineries. These are a different skill set

         17  required than someone just totally sorting and

         18  separating. These are good-paying jobs.

         19                 I look at disposal costs. This is,

         20  say, capped at $75 a ton per year for garbage costs.

         21  I'm not talking about taking the recyclables. It

         22  could be to the City, on the flipside there's

         23  revenue of 23, 24 million dollars a barrel, so you

         24  really can have almost a zero tipping fee, it

         25  depends on who owned the facility and how you
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          2  operated that facility.

          3                 Municipal revenues. You can cap the

          4  cost, people are used to paying, you'll recover your

          5  metals, you'll make a lot of money doing that as

          6  well, fighting to get that material, and then the

          7  Achilles heal is what's left over, the organic

          8  material is left with a little bit of organic.

          9                 The oil, as I said, clean oil, like

         10  natural gas, no long carbon chains, therefore, no

         11  poly-aromatic hydrocarbons, no ash, no sulfur, very

         12  tight API reins, the American Petroleum Institute

         13  number, this is real oil, clean oil, that the local

         14  utilities, ala Con Ed or KeySpan would be very happy

         15  to buy to meet their renewable energy standards.

         16                 It's complimentary with existing

         17  technologies, there's no ramp-up required to find

         18  who is going to buy oil, you can sell it to a

         19  fuel-blender or a refinery, and as long as it's

         20  clean fuel, it's very exciting from an environmental

         21  standpoint. Obviously, the solids go to aggregators,

         22  we fix carbon, the carbon black goes to anyone who

         23  sells activated carbon. What is activated carbon, if

         24  you have goldfish, it's the little carbon packs you

         25  put in your fishtank. For wastewater cleanup, it's
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          2  the carbon that cleans up the water.

          3                 This is a real plant, we built a

          4  number of small models. That's our cracker. In

          5  Missouri, we have a partnership with Canagra Foods,

          6  that's Armor Swift, Hebrew National and Butterball,

          7  Healthy Choice, Orville Reddenbacher, Space Eater

          8  Refrigerator, over a $20 billion food company,

          9  that's our delay cooker at the Butterball plant. If

         10  you look at the building, that's our boiler. Hardly

         11  any energy required, 85 percent energy efficient.

         12  That's unheard of.

         13                 We have trucks, too. We have standard

         14  trucks going in, they get weighed, they get dumped,

         15  and then we have enclosed storage, so none of the

         16  putrescible waste will smell. You think the City has

         17  a problem, I'll take you to three plants that do

         18  more waste than the entire combined New York City's

         19  municipal waste and the private waste, more than 20

         20  tons a day. Just three plants. That's a lot of

         21  cattle and a lot of animals.

         22                 Snow problems. That's as good as it

         23  gets. Now, obviously when you have all this fats and

         24  bones and feathers, you're going to have a smell,

         25  you keep it moving, and the way we stop the smell

                                                            50

          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  from going in the whole neighborhood for the people

          3  from ADM and the people making cheese next door, we

          4  take all that air and we pull it into a bio-filter

          5  and that's a standard acceptable practice, to take

          6  all these odors. So we have odor control system in

          7  itself in the process, and then of course we take

          8  all the common areas. So there is no smell when you

          9  get there, other than obviously the truck going down

         10  the road, if you've got your nose up to the tail end

         11  of that garbage truck, it's going to smell. You get

         12  it into your dumper and we're going to minimize the

         13  smell from there forward.

         14                 This is our renewable oil storage

         15  tank. You can see it looks like a little

         16  bio-refinery. This is another view that the

         17  Butterball Turkey plant that kills 35,000 32-pound

         18  birds every day. This is an overview of the plant.

         19  You can see there's no stacks, nothing is entered

         20  into the atmosphere, nothing is combusted, nothing

         21  incinerated, except our natural gas that we produced

         22  in that little red process boiler.

         23                 So in the end that's turning almost

         24  anything into oil.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: I want to thank
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          2  you for that very fine presentation.

          3                 I just want to be clear, is there any

          4  plants that are operating now that's using municipal

          5  waste?

          6                 MR. APPEL: No. But food waste is

          7  municipal waste after you recover the metals and the

          8  plastics. That's what food waste is, it's paper

          9  packing and fats, bones and feathers.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: So all the

         11  plants that are running now that are actually in

         12  operation are at food processing sites?

         13                 MR. APPEL: Yes.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And the

         15  Philadelphia plant is for?

         16                 MR. APPEL: The Philadelphia plant, we

         17  are doing mixed plastics, including polyvinyl

         18  chlorides, we're doing auto shredder residue with

         19  the auto companies, and we're doing tires with, I

         20  guess it's not a secret with them, Finklestein

         21  family Goodyear tires, and it works great on tires,

         22  and we will have a design on the tire plant within

         23  about a year, and we will have the design on the

         24  plastic plant and a little less, and then the City

         25  of Philadelphia paid us a fee to take their
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          2  municipal sewage sludge. They'd like to close the

          3  primary and the secondary digesters.

          4                 We take in that plant already a lot

          5  of sludge. We're sure we can do the municipal sewage

          6  sludge and the grease problems that are plaguing the

          7  municipal sewage treatment plant. So that plant is a

          8  multiple design plant, it is operational in

          9  Philadelphia and it is our design center to give us

         10  the data to be able to build these big plants.

         11                 MR. LIBSHUTZ: What we also have done

         12  is that at our Philadelphia facility, we have tested

         13  all of the constituent elements that would be in

         14  municipal solid waste. All of those organic

         15  materials we have tested, and we have successfully

         16  converted into the products, oil, gas, solid, so we

         17  have successfully processed all of those elements

         18  down in our plant in Philadelphia.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: So, if New York

         20  City were to adopt this plan, it would be the first

         21  facility, a full municipal solid waste facility.

         22                 MR. APPEL: It would be purely from a

         23  category of municipal, but not from a

         24  characterization of the waste we'd be processing.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And could you
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          2  tell us at this point what the cost per ton would be

          3  to the City? You're not bound?

          4                 MR. APPEL: I'm not bound by that, but

          5  I'm also not going to be able to give that very

          6  clearly, and here's why: As stated in money magazine

          7  and everywhere else, is not a secret. We look at

          8  making a barrel of oil, we don't look at getting rid

          9  of waste, so our mindset is geared on what's our

         10  cost for a barrel of oil. Our cost for a barrel of

         11  oil on our first out plan is less than $15 per

         12  barrel for gasoline, diesel weight oil. That's only

         13  two dollars away from an industry that's been around

         14  for 100 years cracking oil.

         15                 So, when we look at it, I believe

         16  that the numbers when you layer, when you break

         17  those down, will be below $20 processing per ton for

         18  garbage.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: So that,

         20  basically if the City pulled up and gave you the

         21  waste at your door, they would paying you that

         22  number of $20 per ton to take it?

         23                 MR. APPEL: Not necessarily. Depending

         24  on how the plant was owned, whether it was a service

         25  agreement. Certainly you can cap those costs in a
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          2  number around that range if we own the plant because

          3  we're going to make all that money on the back-end

          4  selling oil. So this is a totally different look.

          5  We're not talking about destructive measures here,

          6  we're talking about clean renewable oil. So, when

          7  you say how much is it per ton, I really don't care

          8  -- I only care of how much is my barrel of oil

          9  costing, because if I sell oil at $37 a barrel, is

         10  what Number 2 sells for today, and I have an

         11  exploration of production cost equivalent of less

         12  than 15, on a small bio-refinery, economies to scale

         13  will allow us to drop those costs below $10 a

         14  barrel. Now we're competing with the oil-producing

         15  countries in the Middle East and Russia.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And the quality

         17  of the oil is comparable to Grade 2?

         18                 MR. APPEL: Actually it's more

         19  comparable to a Number 1 distiller, which is even

         20  better. We're only guaranteeing a Number 2 on the

         21  merk. We meet or exceed those specifications,

         22  including on ash content and sulfur content.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And that could

         24  be processed into gasoline, for instance?

         25                 MR. APPEL: It actually is a hybrid.
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          2  If you separate, you would be pulling out mainly

          3  your gasoline cut.

          4                 About 60 percent goes over in the

          5  gasoline distillation column, which means 60 percent

          6  of that is gasoline, and the balance is a short

          7  diesel chain material.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: New York City

          9  faces a garbage crisis, as do other cities, has any

         10  other City pursued this to deal with its garbage on

         11  a large scale?

         12                 MR. APPEL: We had 30,000 e-mails in

         13  the last three months from just the two stories, and

         14  being on Lou Dobbs and Neal Cavuto. We are only

         15  working with the City of Philadelphia, potentially

         16  someone overseas, which is the City of Toronto,

         17  because they have a very aggressive program. The

         18  reason why we're here is we're a New York company.

         19  We offer the Sanitation Commissioner to build a

         20  plant for free, if he only guaranteed the waste, and

         21  we would do that at our cost.

         22                 Now, we have significant partners.

         23  It's not a secret that we're all New York based, so

         24  we're here because we really want to make a

         25  difference. My children also go to school here, and
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          2  I don't want to see them have asthma anymore, so I

          3  want to reduce the amount of particulates, the

          4  amount of incineration, the amount of landfill and

          5  protect those watersheds.

          6                 I will tell you that the United

          7  Conference of Mayors' President has gone public in

          8  Johannesburg with the Sustainable Development

          9  Commission a couple of years ago, and he is now the

         10  new president, Mayor James Garner Hempstead. We were

         11  part of his platform, because protecting the

         12  watershed is a key issue for cities, and we've

         13  addressed that coalition.

         14                 We are only coming out to meet you

         15  and say that we are here, so it's a little bit easy

         16  for us to work with a New York constituent.

         17                 We're not pleased at the way we were

         18  treated by Sanitation.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: No?

         20                 MR. APPEL: Yes.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: What happened.

         22                 MR. APPEL: I will re-quote, two days

         23  after he saw us in Philadelphia, at the request of

         24  the Mayor, he is quoted in the New York Times, you

         25  guys didn't see this then, talking about our
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          2  technology, the paragraph before it he says he's

          3  struck by how little things have changed. He said,

          4  referring to new technology, some are really

          5  hairbrained, he says, recounting their sales pitch.

          6  We're going to take the garbage and make oil out of

          7  it. That was two days after our visit, so where we

          8  are is we're pleased to meet all our fellow New

          9  Yorkers and visitors, and we stand and remain

         10  willing to work with a group that is sensible.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And you offered

         12  to the Commissioner to build these facilities for

         13  free?

         14                 MR. APPEL: Not only did we offer it

         15  to the Commissioner, but one of our upstanding major

         16  players in the City actually made the comment, and

         17  they happen to own the New York Mets.

         18                 MR. LIBSHUTZ: We offered to build the

         19  plant for free. All we wanted was a dedicated supply

         20  of garbage. We said you give us -- we'll build a

         21  small facility, you give us a dedicated supply of

         22  solid waste and we will put up the plant and process

         23  it.

         24                 It is important to note that going

         25  forward, this is a new technology. This is not
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          2  incineration, this is not gasification, this is new.

          3  We can clean up the environment, we can also replace

          4  imported energy from the Middle East.

          5                 This can be a revenue producer for

          6  the City of New York. We're open to either having

          7  the City owning the facility, we would operate it,

          8  we would own it, we're totally flexible.

          9                 MR. APPEL: If I may add, Mr. Speaker,

         10  you can even call the head of the Riverkeepers, and

         11  I believe that he will be very supportive, as all

         12  the environmental groups.

         13                 Additionally, we proposed, after we

         14  were shot down by the Sanitation, the suggestion was

         15  go to private industry, and we said okay. And we

         16  have the support from the big utility here. Bob

         17  Katell from KeySpan, is one of the finest gentlemen

         18  that this City could have. He was the Chairman of

         19  the Gas Research Institute. He was responsible for

         20  the birth of this technology because of the federal

         21  and regulatory commission funding that he allowed

         22  our company to try. He's been a real supporter. So,

         23  we know the local constituents will be very

         24  supportive in this.

         25                 We needed the private sector, if we
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          2  had a 1,200 ton a day transfer station, we know we

          3  can get 300 tons of a cleaner fill for us to try.

          4  This would be our first endeavor in the municipal,

          5  so we asked to go to the back end of a transfer

          6  station. They're supposedly off limits.

          7                 I can understand why some of them are

          8  off limits, but we needed to try and when they said

          9  that you can't deal with the City's sanitation, go

         10  to private sector - well, we need at least 300 tons

         11  of a cleaner fill, because we're not set up to deal

         12  like the auto shredder industry yet. We're working

         13  towards that. I'm going to the end of the pike, and

         14  quite frankly, there's 12 billion tons a day of

         15  solid waste produced every year in the United

         16  States, only three percent is municipal waste, 50

         17  percent is agriculture. So, we are quite busy with

         18  the Ag. As I said, I'll take you to three Canagra

         19  plants and I'll do the entire New York City's waste

         20  disposal tonnage in those three plants. These are

         21  enormous problems.

         22                 MR. LIBSHUTZ: And also, just so that

         23  you know, that facility in Missouri that is

         24  completed and is now operating, that facility

         25  received a $5 million grant from the Environmental
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          2  Protection Agency. They clearly support our efforts.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And the

          4  Philadelphia plant, if we were to come there, could

          5  we see it operating with waste similar to municipal

          6  solid waste?

          7                 MR. APPEL: You would see municipal

          8  sewage, sludge and grease, which is also under the

          9  jurisdiction. The answer would be we're going very

         10  methodical in what we're doing. We have champions in

         11  each business. We were hoping the City of New York

         12  to be a part time champion to change around once and

         13  for all how we deal with this waste, and don't burn

         14  it up into a stack, because that's great

         15  hydrocarbons.

         16                 We're great at recovering ferrous

         17  metals and non-ferrous and valuable plastics and

         18  glass, we're not very good at the stuff that our

         19  plant is ideally suited for.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

         21                 Council Member Sanders.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you, Mr.

         23  Chair.

         24                 Well, first things first: What

         25  percentage of your company is owned by Conagra?
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          2                 MR. APPEL: Zero. We have a joint

          3  venture, a 50/50 partnership in the agricultural

          4  business that we're rolling it out to and Canagra is

          5  a great company for this, the company is like Tyson

          6  and other companies, so it's in the ag business. Our

          7  company is not owned at all by Canagra, it's a joint

          8  venture.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I see. You

         10  mentioned that you need the cleaner fill. Could you

         11  break that down? What do you mean by cleaner fill,

         12  and what percentage -- how much of the cleaner fill

         13  does New York City need to provide you to make this

         14  operation efficient?

         15                 MR. APPEL: When I say cleaner fill,

         16  I'm probably talking out of defensive paranoia,

         17  because the Sanitation Commissioner and his group

         18  said we can't handle refrigerators, those are

         19  special pick-up. What we're talking about is

         20  something that would be food waste, like Hunt's

         21  Point waste, with some paper, with some packing,

         22  something that isn't those special pick-ups where

         23  I'd get the computers and the refrigerators,

         24  something that would be along the line of the

         25  putrescible waste, because that's where we're really
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          2  good at.

          3                 Other people will team up, but

          4  they're really good with taking the metals and the

          5  glass. So, when I say a clean fill, restaurant

          6  waste, greases, sludges, to get us going to get

          7  through the system, because you can only, if you

          8  build a 1,000 ton a day plant, I'm going to have to

          9  put up 20 here. So, we'll have to start somewhere

         10  and we want to start small. So, if we had 1,200 tons

         11  a day from say a transfer station, we know we can

         12  pull 300 tons out of that and build that same plant,

         13  just change the material handling around a little

         14  bit.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I think you may

         16  have answered my last question. I was going to

         17  question you on can you handle the day-to-day waste

         18  stream, or trash stream, if you wish, that is coming

         19  from every day pick-ups. There may be some strays,

         20  some --

         21                 MR. APPEL: Engine blocks.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I'm sure on

         23  occasion there may be, if this was possible.

         24                 Can you handle a New York City waste

         25  stream?
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          2                 MR. APPEL: The answer is yes, but it

          3  is not designed and engineered yet. That's obvious,

          4  because if you look at any of the burners or

          5  anything, you have to get them through a conveyor

          6  and a shaker, so that's stuff that we just have to

          7  engineer.

          8                 But in the rendering business you'd

          9  be surprised what's thrown in there to sabotage the

         10  system. So, you're going to have to appropriately

         11  design for your green bag and everything else that

         12  winds up going in there.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you. Thank

         14  you, Mr. Chair.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Our next group

         16  is Startech Environmental Corp., Joseph Klimek and

         17  Joseph Longo.

         18                 The young man from Pratt, can you

         19  come up in the meantime, I want to ask you one

         20  question.

         21                 Just state your name again for the

         22  record.

         23                 MR. LEUNG: My name is David Leung.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: The per ton cost

         25  for the process proposed for Staten Island that the
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          2  City would have to pay is how much?

          3                 MR. LEUNG: Sixty dollars a ton.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: I just wanted to

          5  establish that for the record. Thank you.

          6                 MR. LEUNG: Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay, are you

          8  ready?

          9                 MR. LONGO: Yes, we are.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Please identify

         11  yourselves for the record and go ahead. And thank

         12  you for coming.

         13                 MR. LONGO: Chairman Sanders and

         14  Chairman McMahon, we're Startech Environmental

         15  Corporation, and we want to thank you and the

         16  Committee members here today for allowing us to

         17  address you at this time.

         18                 I have at my far left Ralph Decaro,

         19  VP of Business Development, and at my immediate left

         20  is Joe Klimek, President and CEO, and my name is Joe

         21  Longo, I'm Founder and Director, Chairman of the

         22  Company.

         23                 I wanted to spend just a moment

         24  before I turn it over to Joe to let you know that we

         25  are a waste industry company from years ago when it
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          2  wasn't even called a waste industry, it was called

          3  the garbage industry, back in the sixties.

          4                 We're also scientists and

          5  technologists. I want to, if I may, mention that we

          6  worked for very many years with New York City, back

          7  in the mid-sixties when we helped write Public Law

          8  14, that converted incinerators to compactors. We

          9  helped with the Department of Sanitation, had many

         10  old friends there, we helped write the regulations

         11  for their testing of those equipments. We helped to

         12  write the New York City Housing Authority specs for

         13  such a thing. We were consultants for the US Navy

         14  for 20 years on their solid waste shipboard program.

         15  We were consultants at Union Carbide on their

         16  paralytic process, and perhaps more than anything I

         17  wanted you to know that we are manufacturers of the

         18  plasma converter system that irreversibly and safely

         19  destroys all waste, no matter what waste they are.

         20  And whether or not they're fashionably being

         21  regarded as recycled material that can change from

         22  time to time, depending on market conditions.

         23                 One of the things we've learned many,

         24  many years ago regarding MSW is that you cannot have

         25  a filter applied to the waste stream. We have to be

                                                            66

          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  able to process, in order for equipment to be

          3  successful, it has to take whatever comes, whatever

          4  surprises there are, and Chairman Sanders, you asked

          5  a very provocative question, can you take anything

          6  that comes from the waste stream of our colleagues

          7  here.

          8                 We can tell you that we can, because

          9  I can also say that if we were not able to do that,

         10  it wouldn't be a system, all it would be is a

         11  technical capability of which there are many.

         12                 Having said that now I'd like to turn

         13  you over to the gentleman on my left, Joe Klimek,

         14  our President and CEO.

         15                 MR. KLIMEK: Thank you for the

         16  opportunity to appear before you.

         17                 What I'd like to do is as gently as I

         18  can walk you through a series of charts to make sure

         19  I get the point across without getting too technical

         20  and overbearing in that direction.

         21                 Just to set the baseline, what I'd

         22  really like to do is to just cover a couple of

         23  things that we all must realize, and it's not

         24  motherhood but at least we should at least make the

         25  statement. What we are is a pollution prevention
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          2  company. We are a manufacturer of equipment and

          3  systems that can process various kinds of waste, and

          4  we'll go into a little bit more detail into that.

          5                 We're looked at as a remediation

          6  company, a resource recovery kind of a company. Not

          7  only can we process the municipal solid waste, but

          8  the hazardous waste, and in fact we enter the market

          9  place by looking to process hazardous waste.

         10  Obviously they have a much higher tipping fee, and

         11  the economics work very nicely.

         12                 What you should realize as we go

         13  through this is that we do not have to separate, we

         14  do not have to sort. We can process both municipal

         15  solid waste, sludges, liquids, solids, gases, in

         16  fact hazardous waste, that can improve the ability

         17  of saving money for the system when you have that

         18  kind of capability.

         19                 We know it has to be safer than the

         20  standards, and we have already proven that point by

         21  processing many different kinds of waste, including

         22  all of the waste that we're talking about that you

         23  could possibly expect to see in the New York City

         24  stream of waste material. It can process anything.

         25                 To be able to destroy waste
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          2  irreversibly. We really must dwell on for a moment,

          3  it cannot be something that right now we've

          4  neutralized it and it can now come back into being

          5  something else further downstream, perhaps even more

          6  hideous than what it started out with.

          7                 What we process is to complete

          8  process without irreversibility, and we'll talk a

          9  little bit more about that.

         10                 We want to reduce the cost of waste

         11  disposal. And obviously, as we take a look out into

         12  Year 2012, and having mentioned that and I look at

         13  the amendment that's being reviewed at this point, I

         14  think it's an outstanding position.

         15                 We should also realize that we, in

         16  the waste processing business are not alone. There

         17  is another world out there called what do we do when

         18  we don't have fossil fuel, and what's our federal

         19  government doing about the use of hydrogen? The

         20  Freedom Car Program, the monies that are coming down

         21  that stream?

         22                 What we really should be doing is

         23  thinking about the confluence of a couple of

         24  technologies. The technology to process waste, and

         25  the technology to generate a fuel of interest for
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          2  the future.

          3                 2012 is about the right confluence

          4  point. You will see that in the federal activities,

          5  they are DOE, Department of Transportation, are

          6  funding various programs to figure out how best to

          7  use hydrogen to our best advantage. Hydrogen being

          8  the fuel that produces no pollution, and when

          9  processed, produces water.

         10                 Well, it turns out that waste

         11  material is very rich in hydrogen. So, here we have

         12  two different technologies that one can support the

         13  other, and we'll talk a little bit more about that,

         14  too.

         15                 To be able to recover certain

         16  commodities, and obviously you want a system where

         17  there is beneficial material being processed, such

         18  as metals or glass or things of that nature, to

         19  recover it beneficially and do something with it

         20  also is key to the economic side of the business,

         21  and we'll talk a little bit about that.

         22                 Eliminate any personal and

         23  organizational liabilities. And I heard it mentioned

         24  in some of the previous speakers, that there was a

         25  concern as we carry our waste material through
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          2  someone else's back yard. Well, it really gets even

          3  more difficult when you consider the hazardous waste

          4  that are out there, and the medical waste and so

          5  forth. There is no need to do that. And, obviously,

          6  and I've read some of the documentation about being

          7  able to do it in each different borough, and where

          8  the waste is being produced, so we're not dragging

          9  you across each other's boroughs and so forth to do

         10  that, this technology allows for distributed

         11  processing. You can put a system where most

         12  appropriate. What you will see is that we will

         13  create a synthesis gas of a nature can be directly

         14  used into systems that are already available. To

         15  those companies that are in cement kills or

         16  presently making power, certainly can take this gas

         17  stream that we will create directly through a

         18  pipeline without having to transport any of this

         19  over the road.

         20                 The next photo that's in here shows a

         21  picture of a full-scale pilot plant that a number of

         22  people from your staff have come to see, visited and

         23  actually have seen it operate, operate processing

         24  various kinds of waste materials, including

         25  surrogates for medical waste, municipal solid waste,
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          2  in fact, tires and dirt and glass, rather robust

          3  technology. I invite all of you to come see an

          4  operating system right here in Connecticut, Bristol

          5  Connecticut, where we actually demonstrate for a

          6  number of different clients that we're presently

          7  dealing with.

          8                 The very next chart is a very

          9  simplified version, just to make the point.

         10                 What we're doing is we have a vessel

         11  that's refractory lined and in effect we create

         12  inside of this vessel a plasma gas, which is nothing

         13  more than a gas that is ionized, so that they can

         14  conduct electricity. Now, when you strike a non-stop

         15  arch in this kind of an environment, that gas

         16  transmits that arch to the environment inside of a

         17  vessel.

         18                 So, what you're really seeing is the

         19  temperatures that are created by that kind of an

         20  arch, which now can be as high as 30,000 degrees and

         21  in the operating domain is somewhere around 6,000

         22  degrees.

         23                 Well, obviously, when you can melt

         24  metals at 2,400 degrees and glass at 1,600, 1,800

         25  degrees, you can imagine what 6,000 degrees looks
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          2  like. Well, in effect what happens is that the

          3  molecules of anything that you put in here are

          4  ripped apart and in effect reduced to the elemental

          5  components. Then what our system does is it takes

          6  those atomic components, elemental components, and

          7  reforms them into a synthesis gas, irreversible. So

          8  that now what you have extracted from the waste

          9  material, which at one time, by the way, was fossil

         10  fuel, and we made products out of it and we made

         11  plastic and so forth, we're now going to in effect

         12  reverse the process and break that molecule down and

         13  create a new synthesis gas, that's rich in hydrogen.

         14  And what we do now is pipe that gas through a

         15  cleaning process to make sure that it's nice and

         16  clean and ready to be used and we put it into either

         17  direct use or can be stored for transport to or

         18  later use.

         19                 Anything that's metal or glass or

         20  inorganic, in effect, will be melted, and that

         21  material will be extracted separately from the

         22  system for reuse.

         23                 The slag material or the glassiest

         24  material has many, many uses. In fact, we're

         25  processing right now in Japan, and what we're
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          2  processing is incinerator ash.

          3                 Keep in mind, and I think we all

          4  recognize, that if you put a ton of incinerator ash,

          5  I mean municipal solid waste into an incinerator, 20

          6  percent of that amount comes out as ash.

          7                 In Japan they consider incinerator

          8  ash as hazardous material.

          9                 Well, what they need to do is they

         10  need to process that hazardous material. Our system

         11  takes that ash and we melt it. Imagine that. We melt

         12  the glass into a usable glassiest material, they

         13  then take, grind it up and make street pavers, they

         14  can melt it and spin it just like cotton candy and

         15  make rock wool for insulation material. Those series

         16  of different kinds of interesting projects,

         17  including making tiles that are in effect fireproof

         18  tiles.

         19                 On this next chart you'll see that to

         20  expand the thoughts a little bit more, the synthesis

         21  gas, which we call plasma converted gas, PCG, you

         22  will note that it shows a distribution there that

         23  you obviously can use to make more power, if that's

         24  of interest. Or in effect you can use it for heating

         25  and air conditioning a building, if that's what's of
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          2  interest. You can make new chemical products out of

          3  this stream, so it certainly has feedstock

          4  saleability. You can make fresh water just in a

          5  desalinization process with the energy, or you can

          6  use it to feed into a fuel cell. And if you recall,

          7  a fuel cell, generally, as they will grow in time,

          8  between now and year 2012, you can expect a fairly

          9  significant growth, which says that the hydrogen

         10  portion of the gas stream that we can create, can be

         11  extracted from that gas stream, and we have the

         12  patent and the technology to do that.

         13                 That hydrogen is directly usable to

         14  fuel cells. That is we, in effect, become mama to

         15  the fuel cell. And it's not only that, it's the same

         16  hydrogens that eventually will be used in your

         17  automobile, or your fleet of trucks, or the city's

         18  trucks, that by that point in time probably will be

         19  considering using hydrogen-driven technology.

         20                 Isn't it interesting that we'd be

         21  able to take the City's waste, pick it up, bring it

         22  some place and fuel the vehicles that were used to

         23  do that kind of work.

         24                 So, it's a very interesting set of

         25  events that we have in front of us, especially with
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          2  the time that you have set between now and 2012.

          3  This reality will become pretty obvious.

          4                 The next chart is a device that we

          5  call StarCell, which is a membrane technology that

          6  we have patented that allows us to run the PCG

          7  through that system and what's comes out the other

          8  end is a stream of hydrogen and a stream of,

          9  basically a CO, more rich CO fuel gas. The fuel gas

         10  is totally usable and obviously the hydrogen is

         11  usable.

         12                 You will see a little picture on the

         13  chart showing a truck in the lower right-hand

         14  corner, that's nothing more than a typical Ford

         15  Ranger truck that we have modified so that it can

         16  operate on hydrogen. It's not a fuel cell truck,

         17  it's an internal combustion that runs on hydrogen,

         18  and you can't tell the difference when you're

         19  driving.

         20                 The very next chart really is an

         21  energy balance, and I'm not going to stretch your

         22  imagination here, but basically what it says is that

         23  there is so much energy in the waste stream, that

         24  what you really want to do is to extract it, using a

         25  process that where you have one unit of energy in,
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          2  will allow you to have four units of energy out.

          3                 Now, I understand that we have the

          4  efficiencies of the different kinds of systems and

          5  micro turbines have an efficiency and steam turbines

          6  have a different efficiency, okay? Assume that

          7  between now and Year 2012 that won't change,

          8  however, when you have four times as much out as

          9  what you need to operate the system, you certainly

         10  can address those kind of efficiencies and still

         11  make out.

         12                 As an end result, for you would end

         13  up having a residual amount of energy, that you can

         14  in effect decide on what makes the most amount of

         15  sense.

         16                 If this is a private company that's

         17  doing this, obviously that's a saleable commodity

         18  that you would use in developing their economic

         19  structure.

         20                 On the next chart, a little

         21  descriptive, there is a rather dramatic reduction.

         22  So, if you took municipal solid waste, and you

         23  stacked it up right now in terms of barrels, you'd

         24  be looking at an 875 foot tall stack of barrels that

         25  if you process it through our system, all the
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          2  residual that would come out could be placed into a

          3  single barrel.

          4                 On the next chart, typically shown is

          5  the facilities that you would normally see, where

          6  you would have the trucks picking up the material,

          7  going into a tipping floor, or into a pit, you would

          8  pick up the material, you do not have to go through

          9  sorting processes and so forth, you just take it

         10  just as it is. If you care to sort and pull out

         11  glass or plastics or whatever you want, you

         12  certainly can do that, but there's no need to do

         13  that, and that's one of the objectives we have is

         14  that don't rehandle the waste, and from a safety

         15  point of view, and as we all recognize, who knows

         16  what we have in our waste streams, you know, and we

         17  have some theories behind it, but in reality what

         18  comes in our waste streams really should not be

         19  handled. If you do it mechanically there are some

         20  benefits, but the fact is that no need to do so.

         21                 And then you see a string of

         22  activities going on in effect where we would process

         23  and bring us all the way to the process of producing

         24  the gas.

         25                 The very next chart is kind of, a
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          2  little bit of a school lesson that what an

          3  incinerator does and what we do.

          4                 In effect, an incinerator, first of

          5  all, you have to do a certain amount of sorting,

          6  call it limited sorting, it goes into an incinerator

          7  and what comes out of there is a bottom ash, a fly

          8  ash, and then you also have stacks with different

          9  kinds of concerns relative to the dioxins and

         10  particulates and the various aerosols, emissions and

         11  so forth.

         12                 Now, in comparison to this technology

         13  that we have brought forth in plasma converter

         14  systems, it goes in unsorted, unlimited, and what

         15  comes out are all usable products.

         16                 So, in summary, a plasma converter

         17  system processes a very wide range of feedstocks,

         18  achieves irreversible destruction, it's safer than

         19  the environmental standards. As a matter of fact, we

         20  coach the environmental standards to be maybe even

         21  tougher, because you can't process waste with much

         22  better numbers in the present standards.

         23                 Produce valuable synthesis gas, so in

         24  effect you can create an economic stream from the

         25  system. You can produce electric power, or methanol
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          2  or make hydrogen in some other products of interest.

          3                 The revenue potential is both on the

          4  front end and the back end, like a good technology

          5  would want it to be, but I also point out that the

          6  front-end technology here would also allow you to

          7  process hazardous waste, the waste where if we had

          8  such a facility in a borough, we would be able to in

          9  effect take different kinds of waste so that the

         10  tipping fees on the front end of the equation would

         11  look even better, and it all produces the same gas.

         12                 Okay, we also manufacture plasma

         13  converter systems in various sizes. Right now we're

         14  about to place two 25-tons per day systems in South

         15  Africa. We have a system, a five-ton system in Japan

         16  processing the incinerator ash. We have, we're under

         17  contract right now for systems to be placed in

         18  Poland to process various insecticides, and some

         19  rather hideous materials. We're working on a project

         20  right now for processing PCBs in Japan. There is

         21  activities going on as we speak in New Zealand and

         22  Australia, in China, in Italy, in Ireland, looking

         23  at Mad Cow Disease and BSE and things of that

         24  nature. So, it's a rather robust technology, it's

         25  new, it hasn't been around for years, even though
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          2  plasma itself is not new, as a matter of fact goes

          3  back to the mid-1800s when it was discovered. What's

          4  different now is that we have figured out how to

          5  harness this energy, this capability, and we would

          6  not have been able to do that without the onset of

          7  the computers and the controls that we're able to

          8  apply. The system is totally automated.

          9                 So, as far as jobs are concerned and

         10  the ability to run this system, it's probably

         11  somewhat similar to a rather sophisticated

         12  incineration system, in terms of people count. You

         13  would still bring the waste the same way, and

         14  however, it lends itself to a distributed approach.

         15  As a matter of fact, you can break it down into

         16  smaller units so that you may not want to have just

         17  one unit in a borough, you might want to have six

         18  units in a borough so that you don't have to be

         19  dragging the bigger trucks all over the place.

         20                 Distributed power systems is the way

         21  of the future, so if there was someone who wanted to

         22  buy power, and they also were very large waste

         23  producers themselves, that would be an ideal

         24  location where you would stage such a system.

         25                 So, in effect, it gives you new
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          2  abilities, by thinking about distributed power,

          3  think about hydrogen, and think about the robustness

          4  of the technology.

          5                 And with that I stand for questions.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you, Mr.

          7  Longo (sic).

          8                 How big could a plant be? In other

          9  words, how much waste could one location take?

         10                 MR. KLIMEK: Well, right now we have

         11  quoted up to 1,000 tons per day, in some of our

         12  proposals. The most common seems to be around a 300

         13  ton per day facility, and that basically would take

         14  three units in parallel, which allows a plant never

         15  to have a shutdown. It would always be able to keep

         16  a system up. If one is down for maintenance, you

         17  have two other units that are still operating and

         18  vice versa.

         19                 So, 300 tons per day seems to be a

         20  sweet spot right now, but obviously we would be able

         21  to have you distribute these kind of systems of 300

         22  or 500 tons per day, that's all doable.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: So, for a place

         24  like New York City where we have 12,000 tons of

         25  residential and say a total of 25,000 tons
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          2  residential and commercial, how would we be able to

          3  implement this technology?

          4                 MR. KLIMEK: I don't want to swallow

          5  the elephant on one shot here, you know, and

          6  obviously I don't know what the ideal proposition

          7  would be in terms of location; however, systems can

          8  be made to be larger. Right now we have designed up

          9  to 100 tons per day, but 200 ton per day systems are

         10  totally feasible, and how we would distribute them

         11  to build up to that number is kind of a little bit

         12  in the imagination right now.

         13                 MR. LONGO: And if I may, to further

         14  expand, we're having early discussions in the

         15  Philippines. Manila needs 8,000 tons per day. There

         16  was a point in time when they thought they would

         17  have an 8,000 tons a day plant in Manila, which is

         18  impossible logistically. They now feel they need

         19  several 2,000 ton per day plants strategically

         20  located, one in Necrose Island, perhaps one up in

         21  Civic Bay, et cetera. So the material handling is a

         22  very large factor. The wear-n-tear on vehicles, the

         23  number of personnel, collection, all of those things

         24  that New York City Department of Sanitation is

         25  expert on, so these are systems that can be
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          2  compartmentalized and located regionally, and

          3  something that struck me when I was reading the

          4  introduction, whoever wrote it, there was an

          5  expression we used in the olden days called "home

          6  rule," and there was a time when the boroughs were

          7  self-sufficient. We think this gives them that

          8  capability to have some autonomy from City Hall once

          9  again.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And just one

         11  last question, how long does the process take? In

         12  other words, how much space would be there to have

         13  to store garbage?

         14                 MR. LONGO: The space, if I may, the

         15  space, for example, a 2000 ton per day facility,

         16  that's a big facility, with reasonable constraints,

         17  without being elaborate with regard to parks and

         18  roads and all of that, could fit very nicely on a

         19  plot about 5 to 600 feet by 5 to 600 feet. It's not

         20  a lot of space, but quite honestly, one of the

         21  things for the plasma converter system that drives

         22  the size of the plant is the pit. One of the

         23  discussions we had had with you is what is your

         24  philosophy on the tension times, one day, three day,

         25  that will drive the size of the plant, plus the

                                                            84

          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  crane, it's material handling that drives it but you

          3  get a sense, it's not that big actually.

          4                 MR. KLIMEK: What we see, and I think

          5  you mentioned it before and you identified in the

          6  document about a pilot plant, we believe that's the

          7  right way to go, and the amount of time between now

          8  and 2012, about half that distance, is about the

          9  amount of time you really should be given to a

         10  prove-out of a pilot plant.

         11                 So, if you gave yourself, let's say

         12  there's nine years to go, if you gave about three

         13  and a half years to a full pilot plant program, if

         14  it was authorized within the next year, a year later

         15  that plant would be up and running and you would

         16  have about a year's worth of proof of the pudding so

         17  to speak in order to make a proper decision going

         18  forward.

         19                 I think your thinking is correct, and

         20  we believe that at least a pilot plant of at least,

         21  probably a 50 to 100 ton per day size would be

         22  appropriate to give the database that you would need

         23  to make the right decisions.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And do you have

         25  any ideas what the cost of this process would be?
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          2                 MR. KLIMEK: Sure. It's about $80

          3  million per 1,000 tons per day. And with that size

          4  plant would cost you about seven cents a pound, all

          5  told for processing.

          6                 MR. LONGO: That is not counting the

          7  revenue you derive by the derivative products, such

          8  as the PCG or hydrogen.

          9                 And on that subject, a thought

         10  occurred to me, if I may be permitted to think out

         11  of the box a little bit. There is the current

         12  thinking that says that we have these kinds of

         13  materials that we're going to recycle, and these

         14  kinds of materials we're going to process. What the

         15  plasma converter will do is give you the business

         16  and exploration to decide when you realize that the

         17  so-called recycled material are very rich in energy

         18  and therefore can produce hydrogen, you may not want

         19  to recycle as much, you may want to use some of that

         20  to do another kind of business, namely hydrogen

         21  business, and might also allow you to better control

         22  the price of recycling market by supply and demand.

         23  So there's some interesting capabilities here.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you.

         25                 Council Member Sanders.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Where do you

          3  start with this one? Talk to me of noise, possible

          4  noise in a site of this type. I need to hear more of

          5  danger -- New York City is a very compact place,

          6  therefore, wherever these facilities are, people

          7  will be relatively speaking close by, so therefore

          8  when you're speaking of heat and the temperatures

          9  that we're speaking about, I need to hear about

         10  that.

         11                 The only byproducts, negative

         12  byproducts are the ones that you spoke about. Are

         13  there any other byproducts that need to be

         14  mentioned? And I'm a little curious of your energy

         15  factor of one in and four out.

         16                 MR. LONGO: If I may, Mr. Chairman, I

         17  know it's a good observation. It looks like we're

         18  getting something for nothing. We're not. If you

         19  take a look at the diagram, when you get a moment,

         20  the secret ingredient is the energy contents of the

         21  trash being put in. We are taking all of those

         22  molecules apart and we're covering the carbons and

         23  the hydrogens, but conversely, when we do asbestos,

         24  then we do not have any energy increase, that's

         25  strictly an energy user, things like, or for that
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          2  matter even, incinerator ash.

          3                 So, mother nature doesn't let us get

          4  something for nothing anywhere, but you'll see that

          5  once you have a chance to fool around with it a bit.

          6                 As regarding safety, since I seem to

          7  be boastful, but at my age you'll forgive me for

          8  that, we also helped to write the ANSI standards for

          9  solid waste equipment, American National Standards

         10  Institute, so we're keenly aware of the issues of

         11  safety with regard to getting up close to equipment,

         12  and New York has experienced many incidents that had

         13  to do with that.  But with regard to the overall

         14  plant and noise, the equipment is really in an

         15  enclosed plant. You wouldn't hear any noise or

         16  rumbling or anything of that sort, grunting, these

         17  plants would probably not be in someone's

         18  neighborhood probably. They would be in some parts,

         19  I guess, I hope the Councilman from Brooklyn or

         20  Bronx don't get me for this, it might be in the

         21  Hunt's Point area, or it might be where the old

         22  incinerator in Brooklyn used to be. It's not exactly

         23  in someone's back yard. As a matter of fact, the

         24  most obnoxious thing about the plant would be the

         25  trucks going to it, but nothing more than that.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay, thank you

          3  very much.

          4                 MR. LONGO: Thank you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Mr. Chair, I

          6  must take my leave on you, sir. I have some other

          7  pressing things to do. But I'm very interested in

          8  this process, and we must continue this dialogue.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you, Mr.

         10  Chairman. We look forward to working with you and

         11  your fantastic staff on this issue.

         12                 Next will be Mr. Karl Ambratis and

         13  Anke Wienand, and they are from I-Eco-S, Inc.

         14                 Okay, could you state your names for

         15  the record. Thank you for coming.

         16                 MS. WIENAND: Good afternoon, ladies

         17  and gentlemen. Thank you very much for the

         18  opportunity to appear here today. We are from

         19  I-Eco-S, International Economic and Ecological

         20  Services. My name is Anke Wienand, I'm the

         21  President, and to my left is Karl Ambratis, he is

         22  our CEO for Europe and Germany.

         23                 At I-Eco-S, with our special emphasis

         24  on global knowledge and technology transfer, we have

         25  followed the developments in New York City with
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          2  regard to solid waste management, disposal and

          3  recycling very closely since last summer.

          4                 Some of you may remember that we were

          5  here in early April of this year to give our

          6  testimony in a hearing before the Committee on

          7  Sanitation and Solid Waste Management. That hearing

          8  focused on ways to maximize recycling again, despite

          9  the City's dire financial budget situation.

         10                 We commend the decision by Mayor

         11  Michael Bloomberg and the Sanitation Department to

         12  reinstate glass and plastics recycling, as well as

         13  all efforts also by this Committee that have gone

         14  into finding new contractors for all recyclables, by

         15  minimizing the costs for the City.

         16                 We pointed out then and would like to

         17  stress now again, recycling does work if Solid Waste

         18  Management disposal and recycling efforts go

         19  hand-in-hand, and are not seen as two different

         20  sides of the same coin.

         21                 We are also still of the opinion that

         22  a comprehensive integrated waste management chain

         23  that emphasizes recycling and reuse but also makes

         24  use of waste as a resource, in state-of-the-art

         25  proven and cost effective alternate, or we like to
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          2  call it environmental technologies, as needed.

          3                 The goal must be to achieve a

          4  diversion from landfilling to substantially lower

          5  waste export cost to the largest extent possible,

          6  and by the same token to generate products such as

          7  compost and/or energy, be it in form of electricity

          8  or heat right where it is needed, that is to say

          9  right here in the City, either for commercial or

         10  residential use.

         11                 In our view, New York City needs a

         12  reliable technological solution for, and I'm trying

         13  to just go through this very quickly, a mass

         14  reduction of its residential solid waste before

         15  private handling and disposal. In other words,

         16  before the waste is handed over to another party.

         17                 It needs further maximization of

         18  recycling by extracting recyclables also from the

         19  so-called residual solid waste stream, that is food

         20  waste, plastics, paper, metals, aluminum, to the

         21  extent that it's economically achievable and

         22  ecologically desirable.

         23                 Of course it's always hard to find a

         24  consensus, but generally it said that recycling, for

         25  recycling's sake, is not the answer, and even
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          2  proponents of the zero waste concept often say that

          3  economically and ecologically recycling is only

          4  viable up to 60 percent of the whole base volumes.

          5  What happens to the remaining 40 percent?

          6                 Well, then energy or heat generation,

          7  at the source and the place where it's needed for

          8  commercial residential use comes into the equation.

          9  So, how does the ISKA percolation technology, which

         10  I-Eco-S, Inc., our company represents locally North

         11  America, fits into the scenario, and how can it

         12  benefit New York City?

         13                 The ISKA percolation technology is an

         14  advanced innovative mechanical biological waste

         15  treatment system, at the heart of that is

         16  percolation. For all of those that were looking for

         17  high-tech solutions, please bare with us. When

         18  you're talking about pyrolysis or gasification, I

         19  mean a lot of people call that the Holy Grail of the

         20  whole waste disposal and waste management chain. For

         21  a lot of those systems it's not possible to really

         22  process the waste without a pretreatment, because

         23  otherwise that waste, if it's too wet, would clog up

         24  the system and cause other problems.

         25                 So, where does ISKA come into the
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          2  picture? The ISKA percolation waste processing

          3  system was developed by the German Environmental

          4  Service Company U-plus Umweltservice. This

          5  corporation is a subsidiary of the large energy from

          6  EnBW Energie Baden-Wurttemberg, located in the

          7  southern part of Germany. It's an energy provider.

          8                 The ISKA Percolation technology is

          9  geared toward reducing the municipal waste input by

         10  about half of the original volume, that is also

         11  approximately half of the weight, with the help of

         12  an advanced mechanical-biological treatment process,

         13  which is called percolation.

         14                 This innovative new system is so

         15  advanced that it can take any kind of mixed residual

         16  waste, be it residential or commercial or even

         17  sludge, including even totally unsorted waste from a

         18  single-stream waste collection system, that is, even

         19  trash that has not been moved through a pre-sorting

         20  recycling plant after curb collection. All of that

         21  could be successfully processed. The only waste that

         22  could not be treated with a percolation system are

         23  pure organics.

         24                 To give you an example, as long as

         25  you can pick up the materials with a fork, you are
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          2  still on. If you need a spoon for it, like for a

          3  soup, forget it.

          4                 As for the processing time: Treatment

          5  in this new system, percolation, only takes an

          6  average of two days. The waste input passes very

          7  quickly through the percolator, which is a

          8  horizontal, continuously operating, cylindrical

          9  reactor.

         10                 It has a hydraulically driven central

         11  shaft and a hydraulically powered scraper located

         12  over a grate. The extremely short processing time -

         13  common biologically operating systems with aerobic

         14  or anaerobic digestion usually takes 28 to 40 days,

         15  allows for large plant capacities, a fact that

         16  should also be attractive for New York City with its

         17  huge amounts of daily waste that otherwise needs to

         18  be hauled out of the city, clogging up roads and

         19  adding to pollution with health hazards. We have

         20  often heard that there is asthma here in the City.

         21                 In other words, with this system you

         22  won't have a traffic jam when the waste is put into

         23  the system, and it makes for very small footage.

         24                 How does the system work? The

         25  technology achieves the reduction of the original
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          2  waste volume by about half of its input by first a

          3  mechanical separation of recyclable materials of

          4  components, for example, metals, inerts, by, second,

          5  aerobic and anaerobic biological degradation, and

          6  intensive mechanical dewatering.

          7                 A significant proportion of the

          8  remaining solids is reusable as high-calorific value

          9  fuel, or RDF, for incineration purposes such as

         10  those in Newark, New Jersey, to generate energy, for

         11  example. If further post-treatment is carried out,

         12  depending on the chosen subsequent disposal and

         13  usage options, volume reduction increases further

         14  through additional elimination of water, called

         15  drying or stabilization. The stabilized material, or

         16  Geostabilat, can then be landfilled, for example. A

         17  third outcome option, the ISKA system is very

         18  flexible in what kind of option you want to choose.

         19                 The third outcome option with the

         20  City of Sydney, Australia, chose for its processing

         21  of residual solid waste, after recycling, is

         22  bio-composting to enrich the generally "poor" soil

         23  in the country, I'll talk about that later.

         24                 In sum, the most significant

         25  advantages of the ISKA Percolation process are:

                                                            95

          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 - a high reduction in mass, about 50

          3  percent.

          4                 - the percolation processing time is

          5  an average of two days, contrary to a lot more that

          6  we've heard here today or that are out on the

          7  market.

          8                 - a reliable, cost-effective system

          9  with commercial usage. There is one plant that is

         10  currently being expanded in Germany, the plant in

         11  Sydney, Australia, with the capacity of 165,000 tons

         12  per year, construction has begun, commercial

         13  operations are scheduled to begin in September of

         14  next year, and eventually the ISKA percolation

         15  system will be there to process all of Sydney's

         16  residential waste, which is 1.1 million tons per

         17  year.

         18                 - the ISKA system can handle plastic

         19  bags without the system becoming clogged, which is

         20  very important here in North American, because most

         21  of the garbage is put in large garbage bags.

         22                 - it produces a high level of energy,

         23  and it's water autonomous.

         24                 - it only has low emissions due to an

         25  innovative air management process.
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          2                 - it adheres to all the strict German

          3  emission controls, which exceed a lot of the

          4  supernatural, even the European union controls.

          5                 - it has no odors because it's a

          6  closed in-house system.

          7                 - it has a very fast implementation

          8  period that is from planning design to the end of

          9  construction about one year only.

         10                 Minimal space requirements, a high

         11  degree of automation and what I already pointed out,

         12  it has a high flexibility with regard to by-and

         13  end-products, changes in the waste stream,

         14  adaptability to new needs, later expansion due to

         15  the modular system, and it is an ideal combination

         16  with back-end technologies, to achieve zero waste

         17  that is 100 percent diversion from landfilling or

         18  away from incineration.

         19                 As to ISKA's flexibility, we would

         20  like to stress that the concept allows the use of

         21  all other commonly known usage and disposal options,

         22  other than landfilling at competitive costs, by

         23  choosing appropriate, additional post-treatments

         24  with the help of other back-end processing

         25  technologies, such as:
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          2                 - bio-composting.

          3                 - waste-to-energy incineration.

          4                 - we are very much aware that it is

          5  often considered to be political suicide, and that

          6  there are still a lot of -- it still has a very bad

          7  image, but as Chairman McMahon has pointed out, we

          8  are no longer in the eighties. I mean there have

          9  been a lot of advances done.

         10                 But also it would be an ideal

         11  combination with an advanced therma treatment, such

         12  as pyrolysis or gasification, which are often still

         13  considered to be the Holy Grail of the waste

         14  management disposal world.

         15                 With regard to its high degree of

         16  flexibility, it should also be pointed out that the

         17  ISKA percolation processing system can be easily

         18  adapted to any mix of solid waste, be it residential

         19  or commercial, even though it does require a

         20  thorough waste composition study to guarantee the

         21  most effective and efficient operations and

         22  feedstock output.

         23                 The waste processing system can also

         24  be easily expanded, as it is structured in modular

         25  units, with each unit or percolator processing
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          2  approximately 35,000 to 45,000 tons per annum.

          3                 Construction on this side, in Sydney

          4  Australia, for example, with a first capacity of

          5  150,000 tons per year, as I mentioned, began this

          6  August. A series of expansions is already scheduled

          7  to follow suit, so that all of Sydney's mixed solid

          8  waste of 1.1 million tons per year will eventually

          9  be treated with a waste processing system that has

         10  the ISKA percolation technology as its key unit.

         11                 This is a simulation of the ISKA

         12  plants in Sydney, which is located in Easton Creek.

         13  As you can see from the picture, there are no high

         14  stacks. In fact, the only furnace that is needed

         15  only has a height of about 35 feet.

         16                 In addition, it should be pointed out

         17  that the ISKA bio-mechanical that is percolation

         18  processing system is the only one in today's

         19  international technology market that acts as a

         20  washing machine, let me say with that figurative

         21  speech.

         22                 The water is recirculated into the

         23  percolator and are cleaned before entering the

         24  sewage system.

         25                 Other systems that nearly dewater or
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          2  dry out the trash still contain all contaminants,

          3  such as sulfur and chloride which are tied to

          4  organic waste materials.

          5                 In other words, they act only as

          6  dryers, to stick to the washer and dryer example for

          7  a minute.

          8                 The end product, whether it is later

          9  shreddered and separated for recycling purposes into

         10  various fractions is still dirty trash.

         11                 The ISKA technological system,

         12  however, washes and therefore cleans these

         13  contaminants out of the organics. Whether the

         14  material is later used in a bio-composting facility

         15  or for incineration, for example, it is of higher

         16  quality than any merely dewatered and dried

         17  material.

         18                 With regard to incineration, for

         19  example, it can be compared to coal and used at high

         20  temperatures, thus generating more heat or energy.

         21  Any pellets or briquettes that were derived from

         22  "dried" waste only, cannot be burned at high

         23  temperatures because sulphur and chlorine, which are

         24  still part of the trash particles, eventually

         25  corrode all metal materials, including high-grade
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          2  steel.

          3                 The ISKA --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Ms. Wienand, I'm

          5  looking at this testimony, it's very long.

          6                 MS. WIENAND: Yes. But I just want to

          7  say that I'm not going through the whole

          8  technological process.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

         10                 MS. WIENAND: I'd like to focus on the

         11  benefits for New York City, if I may.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: But that's sort

         13  of the sales pitch end of it, and I think for us,

         14  really, the concern is to learn about the new

         15  technologies, more than the benefits. I think we all

         16  agree on the benefits, so I don't want you to lose

         17  the opportunity to explain the process.

         18                 MS. WIENAND: Right.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Because

         20  everybody has their benefits, we know that, you know

         21  what I mean? That's sort of the reason to do it, but

         22  the how is what we're a little more concerned with.

         23                 MS. WIENAND: Okay. Well, I can go

         24  into the how but I thought that you're also very

         25  much interested in learning, for example, what is
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          2  the tipping fee, you know, what kind of investment,

          3  what the operation's costs are, and so forth.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: We would, but I

          5  will never get everybody out of here, and I have a

          6  lot of people that want to testify. So, when I just

          7  looked at the package you prepared, and it's very

          8  technical and long. My point is maybe to explain the

          9  process to us at this stage, and then, you know,

         10  we'll break off and go into the -- clearly, the

         11  benefits, we understand the need that we have to do

         12  this, but we want to learn what the different

         13  technologies are.

         14                 MS. WIENAND: Okay.

         15                 Yes, we can do that.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: The percolation

         17  process, how is that different than say what the

         18  Pratt people spoke about, in terms -- because that's

         19  a pre -- what could I say? It's the process to

         20  reduce the amount of waste before it's actually

         21  handled or disposed of; is that correct? I mean, you

         22  have the percolation process, at the end you have

         23  the waste still that has to be disposed of.

         24                 MS. WIENAND: Not necessarily. I mean,

         25  you can dispose of pellets, but what I just tried to
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          2  explain was a comparison I assume with the

          3  technology that you described before, which is from

          4  what I understand of the Harehof technology

          5  (phonetic) or others that were there, it's just a

          6  matter of drying the waste. So, it's still the

          7  waste, it just doesn't have the water that is very

          8  much a matter of the organics. You know, organics

          9  have a very high content of water.

         10                 In comparison, the ISKA percolation

         11  system, in this very closed percolator, which I

         12  described like a cylinder from the form, and there's

         13  mechanical agitation in it, water comes in it, and

         14  there is a biological degradation taking place in

         15  it, and the material then goes through a grate, into

         16  a digester, and the digester then produces what is

         17  called biogas, and I was getting into that, as one

         18  of the byproducts.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

         20                 MS. WIENAND: You know, there comes a

         21  time, if you have a lot of more technical questions,

         22  and please look into it, because it's described here

         23  very thoroughly.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

         25                 MS. WIENAND: But I wanted to skip
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          2  that.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

          4                 MS. WIENAND: As for the products,

          5  since the ISKA processing system is extremely

          6  flexible and adjustable to meet customer-specific

          7  needs and goals, even those changing over the

          8  lifecycle of a given plant, various materials and

          9  fractions can be separated from the waste stream, or

         10  be produced in the process, and that is you will

         11  have a presorting plan before you get into the

         12  percolator, and any ferrous materials or aluminum

         13  cans can be sorted out at that point.

         14                 When it comes to the gas utilization

         15  that you also focused on from Pratt Industries or

         16  Visy Industries, each ton of waste produces

         17  approximately 40 to 50 cubic meters of high-grade

         18  biogas. That will be equal to 300 kilowatts per hour

         19  of primary energy.

         20                 It is possible to produce 100

         21  kilowatt hours of electricity in a gas engine. For

         22  every 1,000 tons of waste, this would result in

         23  three megawatts per hour of primary energy or one

         24  megawatt hour of electricity in a gas engine.

         25                 The biogas can then be utilized
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          2  exactly like natural gas, for example, for firing or

          3  electricity purpose in a paper mill, such example

          4  from Visy Industries. It could also be used to

          5  operate a recycling sorting center, which for

          6  example, the Hugo Neu Schnitzer company, reportedly

          7  plans to build in the Bronx should they be elected

          8  to be New York City's new recycling partner with a

          9  20-year contract.

         10                 Otherwise, the energy produced is

         11  normally sufficient to operate the entire ISKA

         12  process. If no post-treatment is carried out, this

         13  results in a considerable energy surplus.

         14                 I already talked about the

         15  post-treatment, the conditioning compression of

         16  fractions with high calorific value. That's also

         17  something that we heard here before, depending on

         18  the specific requirements in the overall strategy

         19  pursued with the ISKA concept, the high-calorific

         20  value fraction, as well as the processed municipal

         21  waste from the biological treatment stage, that was

         22  the percolator and the digestion, can be conditioned

         23  and compressed to create refused derived duel, or

         24  C-plus, to meet requirements of the subsequent

         25  disposal or post-treatment processes.
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          2                 As for composting, percolated

          3  material can also be used for a post-treatment

          4  option which results in compost. To achieve this

          5  outcome, the percolated material has to be sorted

          6  again with the help of a mechanical system. After

          7  that sorting, the material is sent to a

          8  bio-composting system.

          9                 As for environmental controls, since

         10  both water and energy cycles are basically

         11  self-sufficient, and all operations with regard to

         12  the advanced mechanical-biological waste treatment

         13  process, including percolation, take place within a

         14  well-insulated, enclosed environment, the plant

         15  includes all usual measurement and control equipment

         16  or devices necessary to prevent any leaks,

         17  malfunctions or other problems.

         18                 It is commonly held belief that at

         19  this time German norms and regulations generally set

         20  a high standard yet to be reached by others,

         21  including the EU.

         22                 The ISKA waste processing system

         23  clearly surpasses any requirement with regard to

         24  wastewater and noise.

         25                 All noise emitting equipment or parts
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          2  thereof, like a shredder or a scalping trommel, are

          3  installed in closed booths, for example.

          4                 Again, if you want to know more about

          5  the emissions in each category, I point to the

          6  testimony in its full length.

          7                 As for a possible plant capacity for

          8  New York City, I guess that every ISKA percolation

          9  processing plan is comprised of modular units. Every

         10  module has a waste capacity throughput of 30,000 to

         11  40,000 tons per annum, depending on the waste

         12  composition.

         13                 As a rule of thumb, each percolator

         14  can process 100 tons per day of mixed solid waste,

         15  all depending on the waste composition of course.

         16                 The ISKA company considers a

         17  processing plan consisting of two modules with an

         18  approximate annual throughput of 75,000 tons to be

         19  the minimum size.

         20                 Anyone smaller than that is not

         21  considered economical. Any later extension of an

         22  already built and operable ISKA facility poses no

         23  problem whatsoever, as the example of the German

         24  Wurttemberg plant and its future commercial use in

         25  the expanded session clearly demonstrates.
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          2                 In fact, the ISKA technology concept

          3  allows for a facility of any size, be it from the

          4  start or through later extensions, because of its

          5  modular construction basis.

          6                 The ISKA company would, for example,

          7  have no problem to meet Toronto's current needs, for

          8  a maximum throughput capacity of 200,000 tons per

          9  annum for each processing plant for its mixed

         10  residual waste.

         11                 You may know about the process the

         12  City of Toronto recently started for a new and

         13  emerging technology. As for investment and operating

         14  costs, in Germany or other parts of Europe, when

         15  manufacturer and labor costs are very high, a plan

         16  for processing of 100,000 tons of waste per year

         17  would on average cost about 25 million euros, at the

         18  given rate of 1.16 dollars to euro, that would

         19  translate into about 29 million US dollars.

         20                 This sum also includes cost for the

         21  mechanical presorting but not proposed treatment,

         22  such as bio-composting or any second thermal

         23  back-end solution that may be chosen to achieve the

         24  maximum diversion from landfills, and at the same

         25  time maximum energy generation.
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          2                 The investment of 25 million euros

          3  would cover any financing costs over a period of ten

          4  years, as well as the licensing fee to use the ISKA

          5  percolation technology on an individual project

          6  basis by an investor, be it a municipality or a

          7  private company or a consortium.

          8                 It would also cover all stages from

          9  planning design to permitting to construction.

         10                 As with any expansion, investment

         11  costs are not increased in a linear fashion. The

         12  average tipping fee for a waste processing plant,

         13  with the percolation technology as its key unit

         14  would amount to 45 to 50 euros or 52 to 58 dollars

         15  per ton, provided some entity other than New York

         16  City were to own and/or operate the plant and the

         17  Department of Sanitation were to hand over its

         18  Citywide collected materials at the door of the new

         19  facility to be processed.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay. I have to

         21  ask you to just conclude.

         22                 MS. WIENAND: Okay.

         23                 In our company's view the ISKA

         24  percolation technology is ideally suited to address

         25  New York City's immediate and not just financially
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          2  crippling waste disposal problems, because it would

          3  reduce the waste and would make it possible to

          4  further extract recyclables.

          5                 New York City's waste export costs

          6  could be reduced between 50 and 70 percent

          7  immediately after processing plants begin its

          8  commercial operation.

          9                 The tipping fee of $52 to $58 per ton

         10  of processed waste would be -- it's a lot lower than

         11  the one that's currently used for the waste export,

         12  and the tipping fee does not yet take into account

         13  the benefits in terms of usage by owner and/or from

         14  sales or by-and-end products, such as biogas or

         15  electricity or compost materials, and I'd like to

         16  just close with this.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

         18                 Council Member Reyna.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Thank you, Mr.

         20  Chair.

         21                 I just wanted to find out, in the

         22  beginning of your testimony you had referred to no

         23  orders because of closed in-house system; is this

         24  not true of the other presentations?

         25                 MS. WIENAND: I don't feel in a
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          2  position to comment on the other presentations,

          3  because I'm not familiar page per page --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I only

          5  commented or phrased the question in that sense

          6  because you're the only presentation, I thought,

          7  that made reference to the no odor, because it's

          8  enclosed.

          9                 MS. WIENAND: Right. Well, we feel

         10  that that is one of the advantages of the system.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I agree.

         12                 MS. WIENAND: Because whenever you

         13  talk about, for example, a biocomposting element, so

         14  people will always generally point out, and

         15  rightfully so, you know, what does it mean? I mean,

         16  waste has a lot of odors, so if you process it and

         17  it's in the vicinity of a neighborhood, you know,

         18  are we affected by it to any degree? So, if you have

         19  an enclosed processing center in any way, then that

         20  would take away that disadvantage.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Is that 100

         22  percent odorless in-house system?

         23                 MS. WIENAND: Well, there's a very

         24  advanced filter system that goes with it, so that

         25  would take care of all of any residue that were to
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          2  remain.

          3                 But there's no odor that is emitted

          4  to the neighborhood.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Thank you.

          6                 MS. WIENAND: Yes.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you very

          8  much.

          9                 Okay, next is John Fox from Zeus

         10  Technologies.

         11                 MR. ZEUS: Thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Go ahead, sir.

         13                 MR. FOX: Good afternoon, Mr. McMahon,

         14  ladies and gentlemen. My name is John Fox. I am from

         15  Lakewood, Ohio, which is where the great blackout

         16  supposedly started, and I am not here to sell you a

         17  waste management system, okay? So what am I doing

         18  here? What I am here to prophet, to push, to make

         19  you understand is, energy remediation system,

         20  everybody here talks about the waste factor, there

         21  is no question New York has the waste factor, let me

         22  tell you what it is. I mean, New York State is

         23  number one in trash exports. In 2000 it was

         24  5,600,000 tons you exported. Now that's the state.

         25  Let me tell you about New York. In the last nine
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          2  months, okay, 274 days, you've exported 3,004,843

          3  tons of waste. You sent it to us in Ohio and

          4  Virginia. That's going to change.

          5                 Let me tell you. There is a bill

          6  right now in the Ohio Legislature to stop your waste

          7  from coming in. It goes to Canton, Ohio, and Kevin

          8  Coughlin, who is the Senator down there, is intent

          9  on stopping it.

         10                 Now, you exported 3 millions tons of

         11  waste, some people say that you paid $70 a ton. I've

         12  got one figure that says your Mayor says you paid

         13  200 or 270 dollars a ton, at 3 million you can do

         14  the calculation. Now, the other thing you did is you

         15  sent it out of state, which has been wonderful for

         16  New York. That isn't going to continue.

         17  Pennsylvania, I am told, is going to charge you $4 a

         18  ton, there's bills in the legislature in the Midwest

         19  here. My son, who lives in New York, likes to say I

         20  live in middle earth. Indiana and Michigan, we take

         21  a lot of trash there. We take a lot of hazardous

         22  waste, and we made a profit on it, but we're filling

         23  up, we're having health problems, and that is going

         24  to change.

         25                 So, what are we proposing? I am part
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          2  of Zeus Group USA, I am Zeus Group USA I guess in

          3  some ways. I am not a scientist, and I will tell you

          4  that we are plasma art technology. I could have said

          5  ditto after StarTech, except we differ in many ways.

          6                 We are the group that built the two

          7  waste plants in Japan. There are two plants in the

          8  whole world right now, they are both in Japan. One

          9  is in Echo Valley and the other is in Suporo. The

         10  one in Echo Valley is about 300 tons a day. The one

         11  is Suporo is being tested from 650 to 1,000 tons a

         12  day. The cost factor on that, I whinced at the 80

         13  million, is 150 million, okay?

         14                 In the past I have come here, I was

         15  at Brooklyn Waste Group, the five boroughs, and we

         16  told them, well, it would be about 100 million,

         17  that's a year and a half ago maybe. There have been

         18  increases, there have been changes, but in

         19  practicalities, we have seen the Waste Board come

         20  about in its changes, but what's happened is the

         21  technology has made it plausible. When I first got

         22  involved in plasma technology, it was $165 a ton and

         23  in Ohio we could landfill it for you for 35. The

         24  economics were simple, and there isn't a politician

         25  in the land who is going to take the leap of faith
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          2  of Indiana Jones. What's happened since is we've had

          3  a lot of changes, Japan reached critical mass with

          4  the Kyoto Resolution, they couldn't do anything with

          5  their waste, so they looked and they built this

          6  technology, the plasma torch technology.

          7                 Now, our torch is somewhat different

          8  than StarTech's. We think it's better, and I don't

          9  like to do that, but our electrodes only need to be

         10  changed after 1,000 hours, and these are

         11  demonstrated.

         12                 Our torches are in use in Japan. We

         13  can demonstrate them. In fact, I'll take Mr.

         14  McMahon, if he'll take Mr. Cognetta and Bob over

         15  there with him to Japan and we'll get them a tour of

         16  the plant, but those are the only two things I'll

         17  put on it.

         18                 What are we proposing? Well, we're

         19  proposing to build you some plants. We think we can

         20  build you a plant, but we don't know that your

         21  politicians are ready for it. You say, 80 million?

         22  I'm told you're 3 billion in debt. Now, you're

         23  producing 26,000 tons a day. I was told that on

         24  October 1st you produced 8,900 tons. 2,300 were

         25  residential, about 2,000 tons were business, and
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          2  5,500 tons were basically construction debris, okay?

          3                 So, you know, I'm hitting you with

          4  numbers and I'm telling you what we will do. We

          5  don't propose to sell you a plant. What we do

          6  propose to do, because we don't think that this

          7  plant, that you can purchase it, not without a lot

          8  of rigamarole, bonds, whatnot. What we will do is we

          9  will build a plant for you and we'll lease it to

         10  you.

         11                 We'll build a plant, $150 million

         12  plant for you, and your lease payments will be

         13  $11,500,000 a year, okay? Now, that's a ball-park

         14  figure based upon our projections of what we can do

         15  for you.

         16                 We think we can build, there are ten

         17  marine transfer stations, we think we can build them

         18  for you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Could you give

         20  us those numbers once again?

         21                 MR. FOX: $150 million plant. Anywhere

         22  from 650 to 1,000 tons a day, you could have in each

         23  one of your transfer stations, 200 by 200, not 500

         24  by 500. We'll build them for you, and your lease

         25  payment will be $11,500,000 a year.
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          2                 Now, you take what you're paying now

          3  and if you multiply it times the 270. What I have

          4  says $70 a ton, and you've already spent what I gave

          5  you the figures before, and I'll gladly give them to

          6  you afterwards to show you. You're spending this

          7  kind of money anyway.

          8                 Now, the other end of it, as

          9  everybody else says, is the electricity.

         10                 I didn't come here to -- you have the

         11  waste, you know what you want to do, you know where

         12  you're going, you know you're not going to be able

         13  to transport it into Ohio. What you're going to have

         14  to do is build one of these plants or all of them. I

         15  don't know, maybe you want to build, try one of his,

         16  one of his and one of his, but you're going to have

         17  to build something, and we think the plasma

         18  technology is the best. Why? Because it creates a

         19  heat of the surface of the sun. It doesn't burn.

         20  Everybody says, well, this combustion -- there's no

         21  combustion. If you through an automobile on the

         22  surface of the sun at 7,000 degrees, it wouldn't

         23  last very long. The micro-carbons, the atoms, I

         24  slept through biology, I got a B in physics, and I

         25  did get an A in chemistry at St. Everett's High
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          2  School in Lakeland, Ohio, but what I'm saying to you

          3  is, you have to look at the economics of this thing,

          4  whether it fits you or not.

          5                 We can build you the plants, and

          6  we'll get them up an running for you. By the way, it

          7  will take a year and a half, anywhere from 12 to 18

          8  months, you won't have a lease payment during that

          9  period of time, we'll guarantee you that.

         10                 I'm just going to cut to the chase,

         11  because I'm a lawyer and I look at this thing, you

         12  lost about a billion dollars. Do you know why?

         13  Because you didn't have an alternative energy

         14  system.

         15                 Let me tell you about one of our

         16  group in Soland, Ohio, a system we built. Soland did

         17  not go down, do you know why? Because Soland had

         18  tapped into a landfill and created an energy system

         19  that bypassed the grid. Now, I'm 60 years old, I was

         20  born in 1943. The newest part of the grid was built

         21  in the early fifties. That grid is going to go down

         22  again. We got blamed for it in Ohio, now it's down

         23  in Kentucky, but we got blamed for it. Now the grid

         24  is going to go down. Why? Because it's old. What has

         25  happened is the energy companies, the electric
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          2  companies, they've taken the money out of it. So,

          3  what happens to New York if the Ohio grid goes down

          4  again? Can you afford to have people in elevators,

          5  trapped in subways? You shut down your computer

          6  systems, including the Bloomberg, by the way. We'll

          7  create a system for you, we'll show you how to

          8  create a system, offer the electricity that we'll

          9  produce off our plasma system, that we'll guarantee

         10  you don't go down again. You can't ever go down

         11  again. The cost factors were unbelievable.

         12                 So, we'll do that for you, and we'll

         13  build each one of these plants, and we'll bring them

         14  in at cost. We'll own the plant, which means you

         15  don't own it, if it doesn't work, you didn't buy it.

         16  We own it. It's like leasing an automobile. We'll

         17  put it together for you, we'll make it work. Because

         18  we own it, we have to make it work to get paid, and

         19  we'll take charge of it and we'll do it for you.

         20                 But you have to make a decision here

         21  in New York, and you don't have long. I mean, I've

         22  been coming to New York since the early sixties, my

         23  wife's sister has lived here forever, and it's the

         24  first time I've noticed all the garbage piled. I

         25  know what's happening here, I know you have a
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          2  deficit and I know that the trash pick-up is being

          3  delayed, but all of that trash sitting there is

          4  energy, that's electricity. Now, one of the things

          5  that I disagree with is hydrogen. There's   a book

          6  out called the hydrogen economy. Hydrogen is an

          7  explosive. We prefer the use of methanol. Why?

          8  Methanol is not an explosive, and we've partnered

          9  with the hydrocarbon labs at Southern California.

         10  We've been able to produce a proton plate that we

         11  insert into the liquid methanol and it will produce

         12  electricity.

         13                 So, you can store the methanol, it's

         14  not highly explosive. It can be transported easier,

         15  and we can extract hydrogen from it if we need to,

         16  and we can extract ethylene from it, which is used

         17  in plastics.

         18                 Now, that's the other end of this.

         19  What are we asking on that? Not really anything.

         20  We'd like a residual, which could be negotiated, but

         21  that money is yours. Whatever you sell is yours.

         22                 One of the things that happened in

         23  Soland, and I'll go back to Soland because we

         24  watched the development of this. During the

         25  blackout, Soland did not go down, okay? Soland has
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          2  7,000 homes, it has the home offices of Nestle and

          3  Stauffer Frozen Food. Do you know what would have

          4  happened if Stauffer Frozen Food would have gone

          5  down? You would have lost millions of dollars. It

          6  did not go down. Why? Because they had systems they

          7  could take off of the grid and feed it in their own

          8  system.

          9                 Now, out of that landfill, they get

         10  100 percent of the methane gas, 25 percent of that

         11  methane gas lights the City, 75 percent of that

         12  energy is sold off to first energy.

         13                 So, you know, you're looking at an

         14  energy system that's going to keep New York lit up.

         15  You can't have what happened, and the grid is going

         16  to go down.

         17                 I don't know, I mean I've been

         18  studying it, I've been looking at it, and I can't

         19  believe that it's as old as it is. We're going to

         20  have to replace it. While it's down we're going to

         21  have to have an alternative way of creating the

         22  energy for your system.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Mr. Fox, have

         24  you met with the Sanitation Department --

         25                 MR. FOX: I have.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: -- And presented

          3  your proposal, especially in terms of the dollars

          4  amount?

          5                 MR. FOX: Not this latest one. The

          6  latest one is this newest one. I have come here, and

          7  Carmen will tell you I've been up here a number of

          8  times, we looked, when we first came here a year and

          9  a half ago, we looked at -- everybody is saying ton,

         10  ton, ton, but let's look at the cost. Are you,

         11  Michael McMahon, or Michael Bloomberg, going to do

         12  the Indiana Jones leap of faith for 150, 80 million,

         13  150 million? Whatever it is, that's a large chunk to

         14  swallow. You're going to have to go through

         15  financing bonds.

         16                 What we're proposing is just to lease

         17  it to you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Oh, I

         19  understand.

         20                 MR. FOX: And we'll build it with New

         21  York people, all except the torch. We'll engineer it

         22  with New York people, and we staff it and train it

         23  with New York people.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: I'm just curious

         25  what the Administration's reaction is to that
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          2  proposal.

          3                 MR. FOX: I have not received a

          4  response.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

          6                 MR. FOX: I sent them packets. I sent

          7  a packet to the New York Times, and they kind of got

          8  on them. But I was told personally, and not from

          9  anybody here, one of my sources said that the Mayor

         10  was interested in packaging it up, storing it in a

         11  transfer station and putting it in trucks that were

         12  going dead-end back to Ohio, and that's what's been

         13  happening. But that's not going to continue.

         14                 But the other factor is, don't look

         15  at your garbage, don't look at your pile-up. Look at

         16  that as stock. Look at that as the energy to keep

         17  your City alive, your computers running, your

         18  ceiling lit, if the grid goes down. And we'll create

         19  an alternative system that will show you how to tap

         20  out of the grid and into your own system.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you. We

         22  look forward to talking with you more in the future

         23  about that. And let us know if you get a response to

         24  your recent proposal.

         25                 Thanks.
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          2                 Okay, Mark Izeman from the National

          3  Resources Defense Council, Karen DeVito from the

          4  Environmental Advocates of New York, Laura Haight

          5  from NYPIRG, and the woman who should get the credit

          6  for the closure of the Fresh Kills Landfill, but she

          7  doesn't always get as much as she should, Barbara

          8  Warren.

          9                 Okay, do you guys want to pick who

         10  goes first?

         11                 MS. WARREN: Good afternoon. Sorry

         12  we're so late.

         13                 Okay, I'll try to be sort of brief.

         14  I'm here today representing the Consumer Policy

         15  Institute of Consumers Union, and in that capacity

         16  I've served as a technical advisor to the

         17  Organization of Waterfront Neighborhoods and author

         18  of the CPI OWN report, Taking Out The Trash: A New

         19  Direction for New York City's Waste. I'm also an

         20  officer with Staten Island Citizens for Clean Air.

         21                 I've been actively working on solid

         22  waste issues in the City for over 20 years, working

         23  to defeat waste incineration, a boondoggle and

         24  public health threat, and I'd like to make sure

         25  everyone understands that all of those incinerators
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          2  that the City proposed were waste to energy

          3  incinerators.

          4                 Also working to close Fresh Kills, an

          5  open dump, working to clean up waste transfer

          6  stations, and working to advance Solid Waste

          7  Management.

          8                 I want to emphasize that I not only

          9  worked to stop the Staten Island proposed

         10  incinerator and ash dump, but after all of these

         11  were defeated, I worked to close the Bronx medical

         12  waste incinerator, which was the last incinerator in

         13  the City, and I wished at that time that we had

         14  created an incinerator-free zone in New York City,

         15  maybe we can still accomplish that.

         16                 The Bronx Medical Waste incinerator

         17  was new in '93, and from day one when it came

         18  on-line, it had numerous violations until it was

         19  finally closed.

         20                 Now, I didn't work on incinerators in

         21  closing them down or preventing them from coming

         22  into reality just for my health. This was all done

         23  as a volunteer largely and in other words in

         24  addition to my full-time job, I was doing it because

         25  of public health.
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          2                 So, concerning today's proposed law,

          3  and there's really two things I need to talk about

          4  today, one is the proposed law, and the second is

          5  the Visy proposal. I'd like to make several points,

          6  and the first is, I'd like to illustrate some of the

          7  sales pitch that you hear from a lot of different

          8  people. This is generic, it doesn't apply to anyone

          9  in particular that spoke today, but sort of generic.

         10                 I brought you my new technology, it's

         11  really revolutionary, and essentially you can put

         12  New York City solid waste in this, this black box,

         13  and it will disappear completely with no waste

         14  products and zero emissions, and it only costs the

         15  City millions of dollars, but your problem will be

         16  solved.

         17                 Now, if that sounds too good to be

         18  true, this is really an axiom, if it sounds too good

         19  to be true, it probably is. And in fact, what I just

         20  said, that statement that's repeated over and over

         21  and most of the sales presentation is that you're

         22  likely to hear when you ask for new technology, you

         23  know, those statements are going to be made, but the

         24  reality is far different.

         25                 The sales people in fact take up a
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          2  lot of time, a lot of City time, pursuing the

          3  Sanitation Commissioner, pursuing public officials,

          4  even I've been pursued, but I have a little trick

          5  that I've learned, and I'm going to share that

          6  secret with you, it's how to get rid of these

          7  persistent folks, and usually what I do is I ask

          8  them to show me where there's a commercial operation

          9  in the US, and, secondly, I ask them to show me the

         10  independent test results that demonstrate the zero

         11  emissions, and amazingly I never hear from them

         12  again. You know, even after I've made sure that I've

         13  given them my address.

         14                 Secondly, I'd like to talk to you

         15  about the free market that almost everyone appears

         16  to love, and that free market is supposed to quickly

         17  and easily bring new ideas to the marketplace for

         18  testing and development, in other words, if this or

         19  any other black box is such wonderful technology,

         20  why hasn't this free market discovered its wonders

         21  and commercialized it somewhere else. Why should New

         22  York City be the Guinea Pig?

         23                 In actuality, the free market is not

         24  so free of government subsidies and incentives. This

         25  law does not provide incentives. The proposed law
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          2  we're talking about requires government intervention

          3  in the marketplace because it requires the

          4  identification and adoption of a disposal method for

          5  5,000 tons per day of waste, even if that technology

          6  is not proven.

          7                 Third, New York City generates a lot

          8  of waste. There's no question about that. However,

          9  New York City does not generate 5,000 tons per day

         10  of non-recyclable waste.

         11                 Even if we were to include commercial

         12  waste, we would have difficulty coming up with 5,000

         13  tons per day of non-recyclable waste. And just

         14  because New York City is not currently recycling

         15  that amount, does not mean that those materials are

         16  not recyclable.

         17                 The way to really understand the

         18  waste stream is to look at waste composition

         19  studies, and when we do that we find that over 90

         20  percent of the waste is either recyclable or

         21  compostable, which is essentially organic recycling.

         22                 So, should we spend so much time

         23  dealing with non-recyclable waste when we still have

         24  so much further to go in capturing the recyclable

         25  waste stream? That's my question for you.
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          2                 Fourth, this law would involve the

          3  Commissioner of Sanitation and public officials in

          4  reviewing a steady stream of half-baked ideas that

          5  promise amazing and revolutionary results.

          6                 This law diverts the required

          7  attention of key officials from the proven low-tech

          8  methods of waste reduction, recycling and

          9  composting, to evaluating expensive and unproven

         10  technology for disposal.

         11                 As long as the City cannot invest in

         12  the lowest cost solid waste option waste reduction,

         13  it seems ludicrous to spend time on these most

         14  expensive technologies.

         15                 One key difference between the low

         16  cost proven technology and the high cost unproven

         17  one, is that there are hoards of sales people trying

         18  to sell you these little black boxes.

         19                 Fifth, we're standing at a critical

         20  juncture, after years of hard work and repeated

         21  setbacks the City is finally moving forward to

         22  expand and improve recycling.

         23                 Finally, we have a Comptroller who

         24  was able to expose the fiscal follies in the

         25  Sanitation budget, which has systematically
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          2  distorted the cost effectiveness of recycling versus

          3  waste disposal for years.

          4                 And finally, the City Council is on

          5  the threshold of seeing major improvements in the

          6  City's recycling system, after years of steadfastly

          7  advocating for recycling.

          8                 The tireless work of many current and

          9  former Council members responsible for keeping the

         10  Council's position on recycling so long.

         11                 The Council has weathered many fiscal

         12  storms that threatened essential recycling programs.

         13  Now as you stand in sight of victory, it's not the

         14  time to take the City backwards. Now is the time to

         15  be exploring ways to advance waste reduction,

         16  recycling and compost, in spite of the current

         17  budget problems, because this is the way to both

         18  save the City money and have a sound solid waste

         19  management system.

         20                 So we urge this Committee to consider

         21  the victory so close on the horizon and to take

         22  stock of how you might advance recycling and waste

         23  reduction.

         24                 This proposed law would take us very

         25  far backward, even encouraging waste incineration,
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          2  and whether it is called by a new name or not,

          3  incineration is an incineration, and there is no new

          4  technology associated with it. It's old, very dirty,

          5  polluting and very problematic.

          6                 I'd like to remind this Committee,

          7  that the Staten Island Citizens' Advisory Committee,

          8  the forerunner of the Staten Island Solid Waste

          9  Advisory Board, defeated a proposed garbage

         10  incinerator for Staten Island, there's nothing new

         11  about this technology, and the only thing that

         12  doesn't change is the fact that our Sanitation

         13  Department never gives up trying to advance

         14  incineration, while they cancelled the recycling

         15  processing center on Staten Island.

         16                 The last thing I want to mention is

         17  that Visy gave us the presentation where they would

         18  handle 310,000 tons per year of waste. Staten Island

         19  generates about half of that, yet they were telling

         20  us they were going to handle Staten Island waste.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: So you don't

         22  like the bill?

         23                 MS. WARREN: I guess not.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thanks.

         25                 We'll come back for questions after
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          2  everybody testifies.

          3                 And let me just recognize my

          4  colleague Council Member Jackson from Manhattan, who

          5  has joined us, and we're very grateful to that.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER JACKSON: I apologize

          7  for being late. I just finished chairing a joint

          8  committee hearing next door.

          9                 MS. DeVITO: I'd like to thank you

         10  very much this afternoon for giving me the

         11  opportunity to speak today on Solid Waste Management

         12  issues for New York City.

         13                 My name is Karen DeVito, and I'm the

         14  Regulatory Project Director at Environmental

         15  Advocates of New York, which is a leading state

         16  environmental group in Albany with over 5,000

         17  members and partnerships with more than 130 local,

         18  state and national groups, and we advocate on a

         19  range of environmental health and energy issues.

         20                 And I'm here to applaud the Council's

         21  efforts to assure timely and effective management of

         22  solid waste for the people of New York City and I'm

         23  in support of creating alternatives to the

         24  traditional methods of solid waste management in New

         25  York, landfilling and incineration.
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          2                 The alternatives that my

          3  organization, as well as a number of other

          4  environmental organizations across the state support

          5  focus on the reduction of waste and increased

          6  recycling.

          7                 The proposed amendment to the City's

          8  administrative code, which is calling for the final

          9  disposal of no less than 5,000 tons per day of

         10  non-recyclable solid waste by a method other than

         11  landfilling and incineration no later than July 1st,

         12  2012 is an impressive goal, but one that I fear

         13  leaves the door open for the proliferation of other

         14  incineration-like technologies as viable waste

         15  management options or other technologies that are so

         16  dependent on waste streams that recycling and waste

         17  reduction is not only not promoted, but is actually

         18  dismissed as a waste management option.

         19                 One such technology that was

         20  mentioned today that I want to focus on is

         21  gasification. It's been packaged by industry to be a

         22  cleaner and more environmentally friendly

         23  alternative to incineration. But in essence, it's

         24  just incineration under a different name.

         25                 According to a report published by
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          2  the Blue Ridge Environmental Defense League,

          3  gasification shares many characteristics with

          4  incineration, including air pollution, water

          5  pollution, the need for disposal of ash and other

          6  byproducts, requirements of large amounts of water

          7  for cooling purposes, health, safety, odor impacts,

          8  disincentives for waste reduction and diversion of

          9  waste from composting and recycling.

         10                 Furthermore, gasification releases

         11  toxic metals, such as cadmium, mercury, acid gases,

         12  including hydrochloric acid and ozone-forming

         13  nitrogen oxides.

         14                 As we know, mercury is a powerful

         15  neuro-toxin and has been shown to cause birth

         16  defects and impair cognitive, motor and sensory

         17  functions.

         18                 One in ten children in the United

         19  States is at an increased risk for neurological

         20  dysfunction, because of widespread mercury

         21  contamination.

         22                 Here in New York waste-to-energy

         23  facilities represent over 25 percent of atmospheric

         24  mercury emissions, with 1,135 pounds of mercury

         25  being released in one year alone.
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          2                 And the process of gasification

          3  should not be viewed as a solution for managing New

          4  York solid waste, if it in turn creates an

          5  additional threat to public health.

          6                 City endorsement of gasification

          7  plants as a credible waste management technology

          8  would also violate principles of environmental

          9  justice.

         10                 For years proposals have circulated

         11  to build garbage incinerators in New York City and

         12  other parts of the state. With most of the sites for

         13  consideration located in low-income communities of

         14  color, just last year New York City officials

         15  advocated the siting of garbage incineration

         16  facilities in New York City. And low-income

         17  communities, and communities of color in New York,

         18  already host a disproportionate share of noxious and

         19  toxic facilities.

         20                 During environmental justice and

         21  public health concerns, as well as economic

         22  concerns, not one new incinerator has been built in

         23  the United States in six years. Including

         24  gasification as an alternative technology would be a

         25  major step backwards in protecting public health and
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          2  the environment and would serve as a subpart

          3  technological fix that would move the City away from

          4  the true solution, which is waste reduction.

          5                 Not until there is a commitment of

          6  resources in the proportions that people have been

          7  talking about today, for waste reduction and

          8  recycling, would we even consider looking at

          9  alternatives to those methods.

         10                 Gasification and other waste to

         11  energy technologies are simply not the answer to New

         12  York's garbage problem. Instead we should really

         13  direct our efforts to bringing back a full recycling

         14  program in New York City and promoting waste

         15  prevention, composting and recycling, which include

         16  expanding the Safe Bottle Bill.

         17                 Thank you.

         18                 MR. IZEMAN: Good afternoon, Mr.

         19  Chairman. My name is Mark Izeman. I'm a senior

         20  attorney with the Natural Resources Defense Council.

         21  The Committee knows NRDC has a long involvement in

         22  New York City waste issues, including incineration.

         23  We think it's appropriate to have these hearings and

         24  to explore new technologies, although we do note

         25  that the Red Sox/Yankees Game has already begun.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Yankees are up

          3  three nothing. Not that anybody should think that

          4  I'm thinking about that while I'm listening to the

          5  testimony.

          6                 MR. IZEMAN: So I'll try to be brief.

          7                 We're afraid that the phrase "new

          8  technologies" is just the latest euphemism to

          9  advance trash incineration, and much of what we

         10  heard today, if not everything, does not quell our

         11  concerns. It's difficult to respond to all the

         12  presentations today because it was a very varied

         13  group, but overall we wanted to emphasize that we

         14  believe advancing incineration at this time, and no

         15  matter it's called, is contrary to the City's best

         16  economic and environmental interests.

         17                 I just want to briefly highlight

         18  three main reasons why we think incineration, or

         19  whatever it's being called these days, is the wrong

         20  way to go.

         21                 First, it doesn't encourage, and

         22  indeed it competes with more environmentally

         23  preferable ways of handling our trash.

         24                 Job number one should be reducing our

         25  waste stream, maximizing recycling and reducing the
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          2  toxicity of the waste stream, and indeed New York

          3  State hierarchy for handling waste puts waste

          4  reduction and recycling first.

          5                 We know that based on the experience

          6  in other cities, that incinerators, and other

          7  similar types of units, often compete with recycling

          8  because they demand a certain amount of garbage per

          9  day. And many of the technologies that we heard

         10  about today do not encourage recycling, which we

         11  know has been verified, reduces energy use,

         12  conserves natural resources.

         13                 Many of the technologies that are

         14  also being advanced do not create the incentives to

         15  the industry to reduce waste, to reduce the toxicity

         16  and to encourage the creation of products that can

         17  be easily reused or recycled.

         18                 Second, despite advances,

         19  incineration or combustion still generates

         20  unacceptably high levels of mercury, acid, gases,

         21  dioxins, furons, particulates and other pollutants.

         22                 Indeed, the New York City Council

         23  just recently submitted a letter to a state hearing

         24  stating,"incineration generates harmful emissions,

         25  such as mercury, dioxins and volatile organic

                                                            138

          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  compounds that may result in serious adverse health

          3  affects.

          4                 And for many of the proposals that

          5  we've heard today, one thing that strikes us is that

          6  we still have not seen published verifiable results,

          7  as Barbara pointed out, of these facilities.

          8                 The first question we ask when we get

          9  calls, and we get a call about every other week of a

         10  new proposal, is send us the materials; where is

         11  there a facility operating; can we look at it; and

         12  like Barbara, we often do not get that return call.

         13                 Third, experience has shown that

         14  incineration and similarly named technologies is an

         15  economic loser. Overall the data shows that these

         16  processes are more expensive than landfilling and

         17  recycling, and surprisingly, the number of plants

         18  has declined from the early 1990s, and as was

         19  pointed out, a new facility hasn't been built in the

         20  last six years.

         21                 Many communities are running away

         22  from these technologies. Not for environmental

         23  reasons, but because they've been fiscal dogs.

         24                 And the biggest problem is locking in

         25  to a 20 or 30-year scheme, where a certain amount of
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          2  money has to be paid, and particularly in a very

          3  volatile and rapidly emerging area, that has

          4  presented and will present economic problems for the

          5  City.

          6                 Indeed, we were also struck today

          7  that there was very little discussion, despite the

          8  fact that this hearing is being co-chaired by the

          9  Economic Development Committee, of exactly what

         10  these technologies are going to cost the City.

         11                 The City's budget, sanitation budget

         12  is a billion dollars, we now find out, as we know

         13  that cutting the recycling program, as this

         14  Committee warrants, didn't save money, but yet

         15  there's been very little discussion about these

         16  proposals will cost the city, what kinds of jobs

         17  they will create, and what kind of businesses they

         18  will attract.

         19                 I will just briefly mention three

         20  other concerns that are commonly raised when

         21  advancing these types of facilities. One is the

         22  environmental justice concerns. It always turns out

         23  or it seems that way that many of these facilities

         24  are cited disproportionately in communities of color

         25  or low-income communities.
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          2                 We also know that many of these

          3  technologies don't completely reduce waste.

          4  Incineration on average only reduces waste to about

          5  25 percent by weight, so you have to pay to have it

          6  burned or processed or combusted, and then you have

          7  to pay again to have it brought to a special

          8  landfill, and as you may remember, when the Brooklyn

          9  Navy Yard facility was being proposed, they were

         10  going to handle the special ash residue, which is

         11  more toxic than regular garbage, was to bury it at

         12  Fresh Kills.

         13                 And lastly, many of these proposals,

         14  they are not the most efficient way to generate

         15  energy. Our first priority, we should be advancing

         16  renewable energy sources, including solar and wind,

         17  and many of the materials that would be going to

         18  these units are non-combustables, or utilized as

         19  non-renewable resources, including plastics, metals,

         20  textiles, and many types of papers.

         21                 There are many ways to produce clean

         22  energy from our trash, and that's what we should be

         23  advancing while at the same time expanding the

         24  curbside program and advancing waste reduction

         25  initiatives.
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          2                 MS. HAIGHT: I want to thank you,

          3  Chair McMahon, for holding these hearings and also

          4  for your real leadership in fighting to save the

          5  City's recycling program, fighting to shut Fresh

          6  Kills landfill down and to keep it closed, and even

          7  this, bringing together the forum to discuss

          8  alternatives solid waste management options I think

          9  is a useful debate, even though I'm going to join

         10  with my fellow environmentalists in raising some

         11  very serious concerns about this introduction.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you for

         13  those kind words, and I hope when you return to the

         14  office you mention to a few of your colleagues that

         15  I'm not so bad.

         16                 MS. HAIGHT: Well, we know you're a

         17  good guy, but it's our job. It's our job. And we did

         18  it when we fought the Brooklyn Navy Yard

         19  incinerator, and I can assure you that if this

         20  proposal moves forward, we'll be moving on that too.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: I was relating

         22  to a totally unrelated issue, for those who were

         23  wondering. Okay, I didn't mean to interrupt. Sorry.

         24                 MS. HAIGHT: I attended this

         25  Committee's meeting last June on Alternative Waste
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          2  to Energy Technologies, largely for my own

          3  edification. I'm not familiar with beyond the

          4  incineration, the garbage burning waste to energy

          5  options. I'm not familiar with a lot of these new

          6  and emerging technologies, and I can say that I

          7  still don't consider myself an expert. I certainly

          8  couldn't say I like this, I don't like that.

          9  Certainly there has been a theme through most of the

         10  presentations, virtually all of them claimed that

         11  they will maximize recycling, that they won't have

         12  any emissions and that they create very little

         13  residue, obviously this all sounds good on paper,

         14  but we're New Yorkers, a little bit too cynical to

         15  just buy this sight unseen. And the most interesting

         16  fact was that one of these technologies really has

         17  been tested on such a large scale as we're talking

         18  about here.

         19                 Five-thousand tons per day is roughly

         20  half the City's waste stream, roughly, per day, and

         21  even though you're talking about a date out into

         22  2020, I think it's premature to commit the City to

         23  that course of action at this time, considering we

         24  need to see a much more demonstration of the safety

         25  of these technologies and their cost effectiveness
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          2  before we test them out here. We have a City that

          3  already is jeopardized by numerous environmental

          4  insults, very dense population, and I think it's

          5  very risky to jump into this with both feet at the

          6  same time.

          7                 And I also think that this is a

          8  component that's more appropriately done through the

          9  Solid Waste Management planning process that's

         10  coming up. And as you may know, the environmental

         11  groups are going to be pushing as hard as we

         12  possibly can for a waste prevention packet which

         13  maximizes reducing waste, getting out the toxics,

         14  like batteries, household toxic waste, electronic

         15  components, food and yard composting, recycling, we

         16  really want to do that first and then see how much

         17  residue we have left.

         18                 As for the waste to energy proposal

         19  that's been put on the table by the Visy people, I

         20  did bring a graphic. It says no trash burning in New

         21  York City, and I didn't bring many overheads -- oh,

         22  no trash burning in New York City. Incineration, I

         23  know the DEC might define incineration as something

         24  different than garbage burning for energy recovery,

         25  but the environmental communities use incineration
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          2  as incineration, and I don't know in the language of

          3  your Introduction No. 558, when you say 5,000 tons

          4  per day of non-recyclable solid waste by a method

          5  other than landfilling or incineration, whether that

          6  would allow waste to energy incineration -- is that

          7  what it would do? It might need to be clarified,

          8  because we do see no distinction between

          9  incineration, whether energy is recovered or not.

         10  I'm not going to repeat some of the issues that Mark

         11  Izeman and my colleagues have already said about the

         12  emissions and the disposal problems and the

         13  finances. But I do regret that Professor Familis

         14  (phonetic) left and didn't testify from Columbia

         15  University, because I was looking forward to

         16  rebutting him. I've read several of his papers and

         17  he makes a big point about the fact that

         18  incineration technology, the waste to energy

         19  technology now is a lot safer than it used to be.

         20                 There's no argument about that, it is

         21  a lot safer than it used to be, but the same

         22  technology that's on the table now was on the table

         23  a decade ago, and we found that unacceptable for the

         24  health of New Yorkers.

         25                 His papers talk a lot about the old
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          2  trash incinerators that were in apartment buildings

          3  in the fifties and sixties. These are dirty

          4  dinosaurs that had no emissions control technology

          5  whatsoever.

          6                 In the eighties they started putting

          7  in emission control technology, and guess what? It

          8  didn't work. It worked better than the Department

          9  units and some of the very old incinerators, but

         10  it's hardly safe, and I think that we need to go

         11  through a process of re-education. We thought we

         12  were done, man, we thought in the nineties, you

         13  know, Brooklyn Navy Yard, that it was over, and, you

         14  know, no new incinerators have been built for six

         15  years and the industry is going, you know, is really

         16  actually sinking financially very rapidly and a lot

         17  of companies have gone belly up.

         18                 However, we now need to re-educate

         19  our law-makers, starting with the gentleman sitting

         20  here right now, about the fact that this technology

         21  has not really advanced in terms of its

         22  environmental safety.

         23                 When you take mixed garbage, and

         24  throw it in a burn facility, you don't know what's

         25  going to come out. At those high temperatures
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          2  there's a lot of chemical formulations that happen

          3  that are not anticipated. Each time you go through

          4  it there's different chemical components in that

          5  waste stream, and we have an analogy here in New

          6  York City with the world trade center, that the

          7  combustion that took place there, scientists are

          8  finding new chemicals in the ash that have never

          9  been found before by humans. In fact, they're going

         10  to be used as tracer markers in the future because

         11  the sediment at the bottom of New York Harbor has

         12  these three to four undiscovered chemicals which

         13  happened because of the high heats of combustion, so

         14  some of that is what happens in incinerators as

         15  well.

         16                 So, I hate to use that analogy but we

         17  are really talking about stuff that we don't, can't

         18  anticipate everything that could come out of the

         19  stacks.

         20                 So, I know enough about

         21  waste-to-energy, in terms of garbage burning, to

         22  know that it's a bad idea for New York. I don't know

         23  enough about these other technologies, I certainly

         24  don't oppose exploring it. I think it's worthwhile

         25  to explore it, but I think we need to know a whole

                                                            147

          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  lot more before we commit to it.

          3                 So that is pretty much the bulk of my

          4  comments, other than be aware of anything that

          5  sounds too good. They might sell you the Brooklyn

          6  Bridge next.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: So you don't

          8  like the bill either.

          9                 MS. HAIGHT: Well, I'm afraid to say

         10  that we oppose it.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Yes, no, I

         12  understand that.

         13                 MS. HAIGHT: I'm not afraid to say it.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: I mean, I think

         15  I made it clear in the beginning of the hearing that

         16  we're not looking to do incineration, we're looking

         17  to examine new technologies as proposed, one very

         18  concrete proposal, and then others that are coming

         19  forward to see has the technology advanced.

         20                 You know, we live in an age where

         21  when I was young we had punchcards for computers and

         22  now people walk around with blackberries, so can't

         23  those advances in technology be applied to garbage

         24  as well? That's certainly what we have to look at,

         25  because I think you'll agree with me that the
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          2  current condition with waste transfer stations, you

          3  know, in terms of economic injustice scattered

          4  throughout the City wreaking havoc on neighborhoods,

          5  that's a pollution nightmare. We're still

          6  landfilling way too much, and we're trying to push

          7  the envelope here to get the Administration to think

          8  outside the box, and to get us to look at other

          9  things.

         10                 So, that's why we're here, we're not

         11  looking to light a match to the garbage, but we have

         12  to look at other technologies, and I think that's

         13  important, and I think we would be remiss if we

         14  didn't do that.

         15                 And other jurisdictions I think have

         16  done it by local laws, to push their local

         17  governments to seek alternatives, so it's something

         18  that we have to look at.

         19                 I also think that the turning turkeys

         20  into grade 2 oil is something that we should be

         21  looking at and what was the other one? Not

         22  gasification, that's not good, but --

         23                 MS. HAIGHT: Plasma specifically?

         24                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Plasma torches

         25  burning in your mind, I take it.
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          2                 Although, I mean the study you

          3  referred to, the Blue Ridge study, they burned the

          4  gas at the site, didn't they? Which is not being

          5  proposed here. In other words, they're not burning

          6  off the gas, they would store the gas and use it for

          7  energy. Would that change your mind or is that also

          8  not acceptable?

          9                 MS. DeVITO: I think it's some of the

         10  process that happens when they're heating the

         11  garbage and an oxygen type of atmosphere, that

         12  there's still emissions, and they still produce all

         13  of those different toxins that I talked about. That

         14  is one of the main problems, not the end product

         15  thin gas, wasn't the bigger issue.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay, but the

         17  StarTech proposal, for instance, there's no stack,

         18  there's no emissions; are they lying to us?

         19                 MS. DeVITO: Well, for me, the first

         20  presentation was the one that I thought clearly as

         21  gasification. The very first one.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: The Staten

         23  Island Visy proposal.

         24                 MS. DeVITO: Yes.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay. But the
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          2  plasma gasification where there is no emission

          3  stack.

          4                 MS. DeVITO: Which I think is a

          5  different type of technology than what the Blue

          6  Ridge report was telling us.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

          8                 Okay, so maybe these are things we

          9  have to look at and maybe you all should go visit

         10  their demonstration site, at least to look at.

         11  Because I think also, you know, Barbara made the

         12  mention of, you know, private industry, are they

         13  going to support this, does the City have a role. I

         14  mean, maybe we have to look at pilot projects and

         15  see what's out there and what's available, because I

         16  don't think that even if we did all the waste

         17  reduction you proposed, you're still going to have a

         18  certain amount of waste that's going to have to be

         19  dealt with, whether it's 5,000 tons or hopefully

         20  1,000 tons, and what do we do if we don't want a

         21  landfill. Because I believe the days of landfilling

         22  are going to come to an end very quickly and then

         23  what do we do.

         24                 MS. WARREN: Well, I don't know if

         25  that is the case, and the Fresh Kills Landfill
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          2  operated for 50 years without a permit, without a

          3  liner, I mean it's the poster child by the worst

          4  landfill and the worst site that you can imagine,

          5  but they do have -- modern landfills are hardly

          6  being the safest -- you know, I'm not going to say

          7  that there's no contamination, they are developed

          8  with some sort of a siting process that takes into a

          9  factor the underlying geology and hydrology, they

         10  have liners, they have monitoring systems.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: But they're

         12  going to run out of space. The economics of them are

         13  part of what strangles the City's sanitation budget.

         14                 MS. WARREN: Well, the economic side

         15  of this remains to be seen, and one of the

         16  presentations that the gentleman is talking about

         17  vitrification, talked about a lot of wonderful uses

         18  for the glass, which really sounded familiar to me,

         19  I was thinking where's that? Oh, yes, we were

         20  talking about those wonderful uses for glass last

         21  year when we were fighting to save the glass

         22  recycling programs, and people said no.

         23                 So, I mean, lots of things are

         24  feasible, but let's put our real commitment to waste

         25  production, waste prevention and really focusing on
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          2  detoxifying our waste stream and recycling,

          3  reducing, preventing composting as much as we can.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Which, again, I

          5  said in my opening, I think I agree with you 100

          6  percent. But, again, we're here to look at these

          7  technologies and to continue to look at them and

          8  maybe by the industries knowing that we're

          9  interested, they will push their development a

         10  little bit as well.

         11                 And I do think we have to look

         12  further at some of these proposals to study them.

         13  And we've asked from the Visy proposal, from these

         14  German facilities, we've asked for the data and

         15  which we will share with you and let's see what

         16  they're talking about.

         17                 MR. IZEMAN: And, again, we encourage

         18  this Committee to continue to get more information

         19  on the economic viability of these proposals, to

         20  understand what it's going to cost, what is the long

         21  term, what is the City locking itself into.

         22                 We now know over the last year the

         23  benefits of recycling from an economic perspective.

         24  One of the concerns, again, to underscore this

         25  point, about some of these emerging technologies, is
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          2  how will it affect the City's bottom line, and

          3  there's still an open question on many of these

          4  proposals.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: And what did you

          6  think about the changing world technologies that, I

          7  mean they will come in, build the plant and create

          8  oil.

          9                 MS. DeVITO: Can I respond to that? I

         10  think all of these, you really have to look

         11  carefully at what's being proposed in some detail.

         12  And certainly to hear about it today, to not be able

         13  to read the materials further, it's very hard to

         14  evaluate. There may be some merit and we have to

         15  look at that.

         16                 But I think what I was trying to

         17  speak to in general to you is that to not waste a

         18  lot of time to develop -- if you are going to do

         19  this you're going to insist on looking at all of

         20  these new technologies, figure out a way where you

         21  can screen easily, and demand the kind of

         22  information that you need to have, rather than try

         23  to read all these materials and come up with an

         24  answer. It's really very, very time consuming, and

         25  I'm not sure that it would be that fruitful. What we
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          2  need to do is to come up with things that are going

          3  to rise to the top.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: That's a good

          5  point.

          6                 MS. HAIGHT: The one point on the

          7  Changing World Technologies, the gentleman from

          8  Changing World said all the environmental groups

          9  support it. I think that was a direct quote, and in

         10  fact, I've never heard of this before. Certainly for

         11  municipal solid waste they haven't done it on a

         12  large scale, they've just been doing some testing in

         13  one of their facilities. Our guess, we can't speak

         14  for Riverkeeper, but our guess is that Riverkeeper

         15  is supportive of the good work they've done with

         16  agricultural waste. Again, we're talking about the

         17  municipal solid waste stream, which is quite

         18  different.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: No, I certainly

         20  understood that, and Barbara's point is very well

         21  taken, and repeated by Mark, that, you know, there

         22  is no facilities in place that even come close to

         23  New York City or deal with the waste, and a lot of

         24  it is conceptual. But I think we have an obligation

         25  to continue to look at it as time goes on. Slowly.
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          2                 MR. IZEMAN: What's the score now, do

          3  we know?

          4                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: I don't know.

          5  Still three nothing.

          6                 And the joy of this for me is that by

          7  putting this bill forward, you all are back in front

          8  of the City Council Committee on Sanitation and

          9  Solid Waste.

         10                 Thank you all very much for your

         11  continued advocacy for the environment of the City

         12  of New York. And, Barbara, it's always good to see

         13  you. Thank you. As it is for all of you, but a

         14  special treat that you're back.

         15                 All right, come on we have five more.

         16  Everybody come up and be mindful of the time, and

         17  it's the Yankee game. I'll ask my counsel to call

         18  them up. I'm just going to step away for a second.

         19                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE: Karena Ostrem

         20  from Earth Pledge. Adeline Michaels, from Concerned

         21  Citizens of Bensonhurst, Ken Diamondstone from the

         22  Brooklyn SWAB, Tim Logan from a bunch or

         23  organizations, and Richard Lipsky from wherever.

         24                 The Councilman asks you to be

         25  mindful, we're going to try to keep it to a couple
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          2  of minutes each. We don't want to put the shock

          3  clock on, so if we could all keep it to a couple of

          4  minutes.

          5                 I think Adeline was the first one

          6  here that signed up and then Karena and then Ken and

          7  then Richard and Timothy was the last one to sign

          8  up.

          9                 MS. MICHAELS: Thank you. This will be

         10  no more than a minute or two.

         11                 Members of the panel, the Concerned

         12  Citizens of Bensonhurst, Incorporated was present

         13  last year to view the list of new technologies, of

         14  which very little attention was given by the

         15  existing panel.

         16                 We come to the table to review and

         17  listen again hopefully with more concern with

         18  opening the door to the City. Our City's need for

         19  megawatts of power can only be obtained for the

         20  proven technology of the Solena Gasification System,

         21  which is environmentally safe, and efficient, and

         22  will eliminated the need for landfills while

         23  creating new job opportunities for all technical

         24  employment.

         25                 From the Fresh Kills Landfill we
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          2  generate hazardous leachate of 1 million gallons per

          3  day that empties into our surrounding waters causing

          4  our wildlife to be contaminated. Board of Health

          5  Fish Advisories can be obtained through a simple

          6  phone call.

          7                 Gasification is not incineration. It

          8  will take on the most hazardous waste from

          9  industrial pollution to medical waste and also

         10  radioactive waste. Our sewers are contaminated with

         11  every chemical, including grease, motor oil, general

         12  construction waste and household putrescible waste.

         13  All can be resolved with the hydrogen powered

         14  systems of Solena. Plus this will create the

         15  heat-resistant architectural tiles for construction

         16  from the slag.

         17                 Solena supports recycling of as much

         18  waste as possible. It will generate its own power

         19  and recycle its water over and over. Most of all, it

         20  is clean, environmentally safe and only cost $41 a

         21  ton to the City.

         22                 Presently the high cost of exporting

         23  will bring the City to its knees with rising cost in

         24  the future.

         25                 The present plants existing in Europe
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          2  are in Valencia and Bilboa Spain with a third

          3  request for another plant in Spain. Rome, Italy

          4  awaits its permit to operate. Members recently

          5  visited Bordeaux, France from Spain and Prague and

          6  hopefully John Doherty.

          7                 Asia has also opened the door. Puerto

          8  Rico has a contract to build a plant near one of the

          9  University's of which I received a press release

         10  today.

         11                 The cruise lines are going to use the

         12  Solena Gasification System for waste elimination and

         13  the creation of energy aboard the cruise lines,

         14  eliminating the pollution of our oceans. A press

         15  release will be published on their accomplishments.

         16                 We need to eliminate all incineration

         17  and protect our air quality. The Newark plant in New

         18  Jersey should be closed down to reduce the

         19  industrial pollution of New Jersey, along with the

         20  incinerator of Garden City, Long Island. Again, I

         21  repeat, gasification is not incineration. It has no

         22  stacks and uses little to no oxygen, and has

         23  emissions equal to a gas burner. This is green

         24  power. I urge you not to let this opportunity pass

         25  you again.
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          2                 Enclosed I attached, the Solena Group

          3  received a $1.7 million grant from the government of

          4  Puerto Rico, and that was late last night.

          5                 Thank you.

          6                 MS. OSTREM: Hi. I'm Karena Ostrem

          7  from Earth Pledge and also from the Earth

          8  Engineering Center at Columbia University.

          9                 For the past several years, Earth

         10  Pledge and Earth Engineering Center have been

         11  looking at an alternative waste management strategy

         12  that I think has the advantages of having the

         13  support of the environmental community, so I know

         14  the concerns for gasification and incineration have

         15  been expressed very well by others in the

         16  environmental community, so I'd like to explain an

         17  option that can solve this problem of waste

         18  disposal, and that's using anaerobic digestion to

         19  process the organic fraction of municipal solid

         20  waste, which can be up to 35 to 45 percent of our

         21  waste stream or 7 million tons per year of New York

         22  City's waste.

         23                 And basically, I think you have a

         24  copy of the testimony up there, which I won't read

         25  through for you, but just to explain the process of
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          2  anaerobic digestion, it takes organic waste of

          3  varying feedstocks, paper, candy, included wet paper

          4  that can't be recycled, food, yard waste,

          5  agricultural waste or sewage, and puts it in a

          6  sealed container, the digestor, which then allows

          7  naturally occurring bacteria to produce biogas,

          8  which then is the same gas as produced in landfill,

          9  and it contributes to the greenhouse effect, but

         10  instead would be used to create energy, electricity

         11  or fuel for vehicular transportation or heat, and it

         12  also produces solid sludge, which can be used as --

         13  which can be composted and then used as a soil

         14  amendment, or simply used as a liquid fertilizer

         15  where it is, because all the nitrogen is still in

         16  that liquid part which then fertilizes the land.

         17                 These kinds of facilities have been

         18  used in Europe extensively, and also are being tried

         19  in Toronto, and the companies that own and operate

         20  these facilities are looking to expand into the

         21  United States.

         22                 For New York there's great

         23  opportunity because source separated waste is the

         24  best option, and there are plenty of concentrated

         25  restaurant and food wholesale locations that can
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          2  produce large quantities of source separated food

          3  waste.

          4                 Alternatively, we can sort the waste

          5  and take out the recyclables, pulp the organics and

          6  use that for the anaerobic digestion process.

          7                 The support for this technology has

          8  been given by the EPA in a project called biogas,

          9  which is an Earth Pledge directive project that is

         10  going to put small scale anaerobic digesters into

         11  the City, into three schools, community housing

         12  projects and community kitchens in Manhattan, the

         13  Bronx and Queens, and that should demonstrate for us

         14  whether or not New York City waste is a suitable

         15  waste stream for this process.

         16                 The environmental benefits of

         17  anaerobic digestion are obviously reduced waste sent

         18  to landfill, which then allows there to be less

         19  methane emissions from landfill. Also, it completely

         20  closes the loop on the waste generation because all

         21  the products are used. It reduces the amount of

         22  trucks leaving the facility because 30 percent of

         23  the waste goes into gas so there's less volume of

         24  even solid waste, and it can create jobs in local

         25  area, can replace marine transfer stations, or any
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          2  waste transfer stations that right now are

          3  essentially open landfills in Brooklyn and the

          4  Bronx.

          5                 I guess in conclusion, the AD offers

          6  a chance to recycle organics, which otherwise

          7  wouldn't be able to be used, and it also allows us

          8  to generate renewable electricity.

          9                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE: Thank you.

         10  We've looked into this extensively on the Committee,

         11  and one of the problems with the process is like one

         12  of the problems with some of the other solutions, it

         13  takes a lot of room. The plants only produce 50,000,

         14  75,000 tons a year, and that will take a couple of

         15  acres of land. So, if we're talking about 7 million

         16  tons a year in New York City, you need a lot of room

         17  and a lot of space, although I know they're getting

         18  better. Some of the plants recently put up in Europe

         19  have been smaller and taken less space, and they

         20  compost the material much more quickly.

         21                 So, it's developing, it's getting

         22  better, but we run into some of the same problems,

         23  and the course is not that cheap either. If I

         24  remember correctly, it could be as much as $100 a

         25  ton.
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          2                 MS. OSTREM: To build the facility or

          3  to run --

          4                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE: No, to process

          5  it. To use it and process it and keep it going, and

          6  with it the cost of building it also.

          7                 MS. OSTREM: We get estimates closer

          8  to 50, but there also are opportunities for these to

          9  be profitable, if you can sell the electricity and

         10  the composting.

         11                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE: We understand.

         12                 MS. OSTREM: For the space

         13  requirements, that's true, it does take space, but

         14  that is based on a retention time of about 30 days,

         15  and now the University of Florida just came up with

         16  a process that's reduced that to two days, so that

         17  greatly reduces the area. It's certainly a lot less

         18  than landfill.

         19                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE: But it's

         20  something we have looked into and something we like,

         21  and something that should be promoted as the

         22  technology gets better and better.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: I think the

         24  first testimony we heard also, the Visy, or the

         25  Pratt proposal relies on anaerobic treatment before
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          2  it's burned. Burned is the wrong word. Before it's

          3  incinerated. As some would say, others would say

          4  before it's gasified. Does that anaerobic process

          5  make it cleaner to gasify? Or you see no connection

          6  there?

          7                 MS. OSTREM: I don't see any

          8  connection there, because basically the cleanliness

          9  of the waste stream is going to give you the

         10  cleanliness of the emissions. You can only

         11  anaerobically digest carbon compound. So what you'll

         12  lose out of that is basically the carbohydrates

         13  going in is going to turn into methane and that's

         14  what's going to be used for the energy in that step.

         15  But the solid is still, any solids coming into the

         16  process are going to be in that solid cake when it's

         17  done.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay, thank you.

         19                 Ken.

         20                 MR. DIAMONDSTONE: Good afternoon,

         21  Chairman McMahon and Councilman Jackson. Thank you

         22  for holding these hearings, and we believe that you

         23  show foresight in proposing Intro. 558.

         24                 I think I should get your attention

         25  because I'm saying that you have foresight in
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          2  proposing 558.

          3                 My name is Ken Diamondstone, I'm the

          4  Chair of the Brooklyn Solid Waste Advisory Board and

          5  I thank you for inviting us to give testimony today.

          6                 I want to support the healthy

          7  skepticism expressed by some of my -- the earliest

          8  speakers in the environmental community.

          9                 We need that when we're dealing with

         10  new technology. However, New York City's

         11  increasingly complex solid waste disposal issues and

         12  woes are being aggravated by New York City's growing

         13  need for new sources of electric energy to support

         14  our power appetite.

         15                 This added to new concerns related to

         16  security from the nuclear power production at Indian

         17  Point, and the continued operation of that aging

         18  disaster prone source of energy for New York make

         19  energy solutions ever more pressing.

         20                 Both of these concurrent dilemmas and

         21  monumental increasingly costly toll for disposal of

         22  the 13 or 14,000 tons of municipal waste daily

         23  generated, and New York City's need for secure new

         24  sources of clean energy are leading you and other

         25  policy decision-makers to a series of possible

                                                            166

          1  SANITATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  solutions.

          3                 One is to continue paying an

          4  increasing percentage of City revenues to export or

          5  discard materials for landfills, relying on other

          6  states to serve as our dumping grounds. And as we

          7  heard earlier, that has some very finite limits to

          8  it, and simultaneously bringing on line an

          9  ever-increasing array of many and mega fossil fuel

         10  power plants along New York City's waterfront,

         11  especially in Brooklyn where we've seen the

         12  development of many of those. Or on the other hand,

         13  consider a possible solution in which the underlying

         14  synergy of these through seemingly disparate issues

         15  and the possibility of a common partial solution

         16  that at least might, and I emphasize might, help

         17  solve them both.

         18                 I think it would be a gross error and

         19  a disservice to New York not to put aside long-held

         20  assumptions about waste to energy, that justifiably

         21  arose from battles over the horrendous pollution

         22  byproducts of the incineration proposed at the

         23  Brooklyn Navy Yard, and to evaluate on its own

         24  merits the possible conversions and relatively

         25  non-polluting pollution to both our current energy
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          2  and waste needs through newer innovative waste

          3  energy systems in conjunction with local green,

          4  wind, solar incentives.

          5                 So, we support Intro. 558, which

          6  creates the opportunity and the mandate for

          7  examining a variety of non-traditional disposal

          8  solutions, especially a detailed exploration of the

          9  non-polluting, non-incineration system of WTE and

         10  anaerobic digestion.

         11                 Several plasma gasification companies

         12  presented to the Brooklyn SWAB in the spring and

         13  summer of 2002. Again, I repeat, we need to make

         14  this distinction between gasification and

         15  incineration, that we are apparently glossing over.

         16                 The process appears to produce,

         17  according to their calculation, merely four times

         18  more megawatts of power per ton than incineration

         19  does, and are almost non-polluting, have virtually

         20  no smoke stacks because there is no smoke and result

         21  in the 88 to 100 dollar per ton in avoided export

         22  costs.

         23                 It produces syn fuel of mostly carbon

         24  monoxide and hydrogen, which is certainly cleaner

         25  than the burning of coal, natural gas, diesel fuel
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          2  or posing the frightening risk associated with spent

          3  nuclear fuel rods.

          4                 If viable, they would eliminate the

          5  currently thousands of 16-wheel truck trips daily,

          6  and the environmental consequences of those truck

          7  trips in minority and poor neighborhoods resulting

          8  from those trips.

          9                 The Brooklyn SWAB supports major

         10  changes in emphasis in New York City solid waste

         11  management strategies.  We support greater focus on

         12  source waste reduction, intents of recycling, and as

         13  close as possible to zero percent waste export.

         14                 We would oppose any use of recyclable

         15  materials as feedstock for waste to energy systems.

         16                 Having said that, however, we support

         17  the creation of an RFEI, a subsequent RFP for a

         18  pilot waste to energy facility subject or full EIS.

         19                 This process could be developed and

         20  evaluated in two to four years, according to seven

         21  of the major contenders in this emerging field.

         22                 And such a time frame we believe is

         23  absolutely needed to objectively determine after the

         24  fact rather than apriori the efficacy of the best of

         25  these systems.
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          2                 Finally, the Brooklyn Solid Waste

          3  Advisory Board urges that the City adopt the zero

          4  percent waste export goal, or as near to one as

          5  possible.

          6                 We urge that non-incineration WTEs

          7  and other systems of evaluated, be evaluated as part

          8  of that process, and again, welcome the precepts of

          9  Intro. 558 as a major starting point.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Thank you, Ken.

         11                 Mr. Lipsky.

         12                 MR. LIPSKY: I'm starting to feel like

         13  Jaja Gabore's seventh husband. I know what to do,

         14  but how do you make it interesting?

         15                 I'd like to thank the Chair. I think

         16  bringing in all these new technologies is important,

         17  looking at technological solutions. Some of the

         18  problems I see in terms of some of the environmental

         19  opposition seems to be bordering to some extent on

         20  bad faith, and I say that because the constant

         21  refrain cadence was where is it being used? And yet,

         22  if we look at the opposition to the technology, I

         23  have no doubt that everywhere in the country where

         24  they may look to experiment with some of the

         25  technological advances, the same people were here
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          2  today saying where has it been used, where they're

          3  saying don't use it here.

          4                 So, it's almost, you know, bordering

          5  on bad faith. I almost think they're afraid it might

          6  work because that would then reduce their commitment

          7  to reduction and recycling, which I think they think

          8  is almost they take as an article of faith, which is

          9  not to say that those things aren't important, but

         10  to commit to them in almost a religious fashion I

         11  think is a mistake as well.

         12                 I'm here, as you know, Mr. Chairman,

         13  because I'm looking at Intro. 558 and the rationale

         14  behind it, and as I read it, it seems to me a

         15  supposition that is a bolstering to your Intro. 407,

         16  which is the fact that we cannot continue to export,

         17  and we need to look at other methodology that may

         18  reduce that reliance on export, and I don't think

         19  there's any one solution to that. I think your

         20  comment to the Columbia anaerobic digesting,

         21  Carmen's comment actually, is the same as some of

         22  the opposition we have, and I represent, as you

         23  know, most of the food stores in the City, as well

         24  as some of the restaurants, that the composting, if

         25  it were economically viable, is something we would
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          2  have latched on a long time ago, and now with

          3  commercial garbage disposal rates doubling and

          4  potentially tripling, we're very concerned and even

          5  with that a composting is challenged economically,

          6  because there is no place that you can put the

          7  compost facility in an urban area, you'd have to do

          8  it in-vessel, and then you'd need acres of land in

          9  order to do that, and the nearest composting

         10  facilities are hundreds of miles away, South Jersey,

         11  and once you get into the trucking costs, it becomes

         12  prohibitive. That's why the industry supports

         13  garbage grinding as an alternative. It ends up with

         14  the same sludge that the Columbia folks are talking

         15  about, in terms of a nitrogen-rich material that can

         16  be used for composting. The one problem that seems

         17  to affect us, the big obstacle, is DEP is saying

         18  that it's going to cost $12 million a year.

         19                 Assuming DEP is right, and that's a

         20  leap of faith, as you may know, because DEP has

         21  consistently over the last ten years been unable to

         22  estimate anyone's water bill with any degree of

         23  accuracy, so for them to tell me it's going to cost

         24  $12 million to retrofit wastewater treatment

         25  facility, I would have to say show me.
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          2                 In addition, they're own pilot

          3  program indicates, and it seems to me, I was talking

          4  to Carmen before, that DEP is in a major debate with

          5  its own pilot study. They don't believe it. Well,

          6  that's the only study that's been done, and would

          7  indicate that if we do allow commercial grinding,

          8  that it would not have the kind of impact on the

          9  waste treatment facilities, waste water treatment

         10  facilities, as they say it would. But even if it

         11  would, I think there are tremendous benefits and

         12  some of the things that we've talked about today,

         13  the public health benefits, and everyone is talking

         14  about public health, and I'm sorry that Councilman

         15  Jackson isn't here, because in neighborhoods like

         16  the ones Bob Jackson represents, there is the

         17  tremendous epidemic of rodent and insect

         18  infestation. The major, the major cause of

         19  infestation, as everyone said, is the food supply.

         20  Can't poison these rats, they're too muscular and

         21  they're too wrong a breed. The only way we're going

         22  to deal with the rat infestation is to reduce the

         23  food supply.

         24                 If you're telling us we can't put the

         25  garbage on the street in dumpsters, then you're
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          2  telling us we've got to store it in the restaurants

          3  and supermarkets, that's a public health nightmare.

          4                 One last point, because I know this

          5  isn't on Intro. 407, but we would support the Intro

          6  before us. We think that it's important to look for

          7  alternatives to export and to landfilling, and we

          8  think that grinding, as someone has said, up to 60

          9  percent of the waste, is organic waste, and I think

         10  we can use better methodologies to do that, and I

         11  think this intro would encourage the City to look

         12  into that, and we would support that fully.

         13                 MR. LOGAN: I have a stack of things

         14  here, if the Sergeant-At-Arms would be so kind? I

         15  think Roberto sent me a list of questions kind of to

         16  answer in testimony.

         17                 There's a question about opinion of

         18  waste to energy technologies. The waste to energy

         19  technologies that we've heard here today that talk

         20  about combustion, incineration, gasification,

         21  pyrolysis, they're all in the same boat for me and

         22  they're all bad.

         23                 If they fall under the New York's

         24  general municipal law, section 120-W, which gives a

         25  list of 20 sites left in New York City where you
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          2  might be able to site an incinerator, at a brief

          3  look we figured out that about 13 of them are in

          4  low-income communities of color, six unknown,

          5  somewhere middle of the road communities, and one in

          6  a wealthy district, that being East 91st Street,

          7  which we could expect would not happen.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: But let me just

          9  say, and I'm not going to interrupt you again, but

         10  we're not looking at -- you know, we're trying to

         11  find is there life after incinerators.

         12                 MR. LOGAN: I understand.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: In other words,

         14  is there some kind of technology out there that can

         15  help us with our problems that is not incinerators.

         16  So, don't get hung up on incinerators, because I'm

         17  not here to cite incinerators, or anything that

         18  you're going to tell me is an incinerator. We have

         19  to find ways.

         20                 MR. LOGAN: I understand that.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

         22                 MR. LOGAN: But the document that I

         23  handed, or number of documents that I handed you is

         24  to put in the record, make sure it's on the record,

         25  it's called Waste Incineration, a Dying Technology,
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          2  and it should kill all incineration myths for you.

          3  It was released in July of 2003.

          4                 That being said, when we move on to

          5  what are the other alternative technologies that

          6  might make sense, let's think about waste and what

          7  waste really is, and it sounds silly to argue

          8  whether it's a noun or a verb, but actually that

          9  makes a lot of sense, because if waste is a noun,

         10  then it is something that we can find a technology

         11  to deal with.

         12                 If it's a verb, however, then it's a

         13  problem with us that we need to refigure out what to

         14  do with this particular commodity, because it's a

         15  variety of different commodities, and I would

         16  suggest that it's a verb, and that in doing that we

         17  have to not only look at the basics of reduce,

         18  reuse, recycle, but what we can't find, what we

         19  can't somehow put into the reduce reuse recycle

         20  category, we have to again reconsider with the

         21  person who produced that, and what they have to

         22  consider is how they design the product and why they

         23  misdesigned the product so that it would not fit

         24  into those original categories of reduce, reuse,

         25  recycle.
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          2                 So, when you come up with this

          3  interesting technology where you turn all the waste

          4  into oil, what I'm suggesting is that there is

          5  nothing that's waste, if it's not been misdesigned

          6  in the first place, and that by embracing that type

          7  of technology, you're actually putting an impediment

          8  towards the redesign of products up front.

          9                 So, although I embrace the concept

         10  that the intro tried to put forward that we wanted

         11  to somehow deal with our waste that's quote/unquote

         12  non-recyclable, and I think a lot of that is organic

         13  that have been spoken to by groups like Earth Pledge

         14  and Richard Lipsky, and while I am interested and

         15  supportive of some and not of others, I would

         16  suggest to you that the rest of the non-recyclables

         17  that would otherwise fall in to this category and be

         18  dealt with are misdesigned in the first place, and

         19  that perhaps the appropriate way to deal with that

         20  is figuring out a way to send it back to the

         21  producer, so that the producer can redesign that

         22  product. And that's through processes that deal more

         23  with extended producer responsibility.

         24                 And the other document that I gave

         25  you, and I apologize there's only one, with it's
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          2  more or less a zero waste packet put together by the

          3  Grassroots Recycling Network, and I wanted to make

          4  sure that made the record, too, because it really

          5  explains what zero waste is and what it's not. There

          6  have been a number of people up here today that have

          7  mentioned zero waste, and it sounds like that means

          8  I've been talking to a lot of people in the City,

          9  and I appreciate that you're signed onto the zero

         10  waste resolution that will be introduced tomorrow.

         11  But I think what we have to understand is what zero

         12  waste is not, is zero waste is not creating some

         13  kind of slag, ash or other problem, even if you

         14  reduce the volume or reduce the weight, you haven't

         15  dealt with the waste problem up front, and that's

         16  the redesign issue.

         17                 So, there are several principals that

         18  a group of folks have been discussing from around

         19  the City from labor activist to environmentalist to

         20  kind of waste advocates that don't necessarily fall

         21  in either of those categories, and while we haven't

         22  officially agreed on these yet, I'd like to at least

         23  mention them so you could start to understand what

         24  the thinking is within the City.

         25                 If we're creating a plan where we're
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          2  not dealing with waste, a plan must lay out a plan

          3  of specific actions to achieve a zero waste goal or

          4  darn close.

          5                 A comprehensive approach to discard

          6  management must address both commercial,

          7  institutional and residential streams. The burdens

          8  and benefits of the discharge management system and

          9  recycling system must be equitably distributed,

         10  recommendations must be environmentally sustainable,

         11  practically implementable, economically viable and

         12  socially responsible. Discharge management systems

         13  should direct materials to their highest and best

         14  end use. A comprehensive plan must include local

         15  programs, as well as policy recommendations for all

         16  levels of government. Discharge management systems

         17  should strive toward self-sufficiency in handling

         18  and processing capacity within the City to the

         19  greatest extent feasible. The comprehensive plan

         20  must emphasize public and private investment in

         21  waste prevention and recycling infrastructure,

         22  rather than in disposal facilities, like landfills,

         23  incinerators, gasification, that kind of thing.

         24                 And discharge management systems

         25  should strive to attain the greatest economic
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          2  development benefit for the City, like jobs,

          3  increased tax base, that kind of thing.

          4                 When we come up with all these

          5  technologies that are kind of alchemy, so-to-speak,

          6  I'm not suggesting that they're not a lot cleaner

          7  than the apartment incinerators, or even in the

          8  Brooklyn Navy Yard proposal, but rather that, that's

          9  not the type of thing that would have washed with my

         10  mom. We go back to mom for figuring out what works

         11  and what doesn't. When I was a little kid, if I was

         12  dressed in tennis whites, not that I was, if I

         13  rolled around in the mud, if I rolled around in the

         14  mud, that might be the apartment incinerator. Some

         15  of these new technologies that were talked about

         16  today, that might be riding through that mud on a

         17  bicycle with fenders on the bike, but I'm still not

         18  going to be clean, and mom is still not going to

         19  approve, and I don't think that we should as a City

         20  approve necessarily either. And that's why we're

         21  pushing for the alternative technology, is not

         22  necessarily a technology at all, it's not simple.

         23  It's looking back at the redesign of each individual

         24  product that is the problem, and making sure that it

         25  can either fit into the reduce, reuse or recycle
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          2  categories, and that's the redesign.

          3                 And I think a book that I would

          4  recommend to fully flesh out this concept, by

          5  William McDonough and his partner, I forget his

          6  name, called "Cradle To Cradle," Bromgart, Michael

          7  Bromgart. So, that's what I'm suggesting, Cradle To

          8  Cradle, that's where you're dealing with the

          9  technologies in a closed loop system, and that's all

         10  I have.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: I thank you,

         12  Tim. And I thank everyone. But I ask you to consider

         13  this, Tim, and the other environmentalists who are

         14  here: Even a place like Germany where they have

         15  manufacturers' responsibility, the Greenpoint

         16  system, everything goes back, I mean recycling rates

         17  that we could only dream of, they still have a need

         18  for certain facilities to handle certain waste. You

         19  know, so it's almost unrealistic to think that

         20  everything, you know, if zero waste is impossible

         21  there, is it possible here? And I just throw that

         22  out for you to think about, because you know, you

         23  give me 90 million Germans and I can make these

         24  things work, in this country and in this City what's

         25  even more difficult, are we being realistic if we
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          2  say only zero waste and no other alternative means

          3  to deal with the stuff that's left over, put it in a

          4  landfill. Because that's what we're doing, we're

          5  putting it in a landfill, and the environmental

          6  injustice continues in Williamsburg and Greenpoint

          7  and in Hunt's, you know better than I do, you took

          8  me there, and we're not dealing with that. So, I'm

          9  wondering if we're standing in our own way of moving

         10  forward if we can find technologies that are

         11  acceptable and also do the job and do it better than

         12  what we're doing now, are we missing something?

         13                 MR. LOGAN: May I respond?

         14                 I think Germany is headed down the

         15  road, but it's not -- they didn't snap their fingers

         16  and say it was done, and that's not the suggestion

         17  in the resolution that you're signed onto that will

         18  be introduced tomorrow.

         19                 It's the concept of this being a

         20  process that you have to get to and what is the

         21  impediment that might be in the way, and

         22  unfortunately, some of these technologies that may

         23  say we solve the problem -- well, they didn't solve

         24  the problem because they didn't take into account

         25  redesign. So they came up with a cleaner process,
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          2  but if fossil fuels are a problem that are leading

          3  to global warming, then I don't know why an oil, for

          4  instance, that you develop out of various plastics

          5  that couldn't have been recycled is necessarily

          6  better or solving our problem. And I think it stands

          7  as an impediment for getting to where we need to.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay. But we

          9  shouldn't have a good journey just because of the

         10  places we want to get to are so far away.

         11                 In other words, along the way these

         12  technologies could be implemented and help us get to

         13  that point. But if we say we're only going to get to

         14  that point, we're not going to have a good proper

         15  trip along the way, then we're never going to get

         16  there.

         17                 MS. OSTREM: There's also a difference

         18  between considering these technologies as

         19  intermediaries or as endpoints, and if we start to

         20  invest a lot in the infrastructure of any of these,

         21  and we start to think about them as endpoints and it

         22  changes the angles.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: But is there any

         24  endpoint in all of this? I mean, the landfill was --

         25                 MS. OSTREM: Well, an ideal endpoint
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          2  perhaps we could consider would be the redesigning

          3  products and producing zero waste, and for sure

          4  we're not going to get there in the next, probably

          5  our lifetime, so we need to have intermediaries.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: Okay.

          7                 MS. OSTREM: For sure.

          8                 But if we design those

          9  intermediaries, and forget about the other goals, or

         10  if we design them so that they will take away from

         11  achieving the other goals, then I think that's where

         12  we have --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON McMAHON: But I agree 100

         14  percent with what you said.

         15                 Okay, that's the time to end. Thank

         16  you very much. On behalf of Chairman Sanders, on the

         17  Committee on Economic Development, and myself and my

         18  Committee and staff who I thank very much, but they

         19  want to go to the Yankee game so they prefer I not

         20  go through all the names, I hereby close this

         21  hearing and thank everyone for their interest. And I

         22  thank the Sergeant-At-Arms staff are staying late.

         23  Thank you.

         24                 (Hearing concluded at 5:48 p.m.)
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